

BOE/CO Friday Packet May 17, 2024

Upcoming Meeting Dates

5-20-2024 BoE Special Meeting Agenda/Enclosures

5-17-2024 End-of-Year Memo 2024





Upcoming Board of Education Meeting Dates 2024

May 20	7:30 PM	BoE Special Meeting Virtual Meeting
May 28	7:00 PM	BoE Regular Meeting <mark>and Student Awards</mark> Fairfield Warde Auditorium 755 Melville Avenue
May 29	11:00 AM	Facilities Committee Superintendent Conference Room 501 Kings Hwy East
June 4	4:45 PM	Policy Committee Superintendent Conference Room 501 Kings Hwy East
June 5	5:00 PM	Finance Committee Superintendent Conference Room 501 Kings Hwy East
June 11	5:30 PM	BoE Executive Session Superintendent Conference Room 501 Kings Hwy East
	7:00 PM	BoE Regular Meeting CO Board Room 501 Kings Hwy East
June 18	5:00 PM	Policy Committee Superintendent Conference Room 501 Kings Hwy East
June 19	9:30 AM	Facilities Committee Superintendent Conference Room 501 Kings Hwy East



5-20-2024, 7:30 PM Virtual Meeting

Special Meeting Agenda

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC:

This meeting will be conducted <u>virtually</u>. There will be no opportunity to call-in with public comment.

The best way to listen or watch the meeting remotely is:

- 1. FairTV Education Channel and Livestream
- 2. Zoom*: Call 929-436-2866. Meeting ID 5012101002 Access Code 654321 (*Audio only. All callers will be automatically muted and will not be heard by the BoE.)
- FairTV's cable channel (78 for Cablevision)
 To view all agendas, minutes and enclosures, please click here.

<u>Please Note:</u> Guidance on public comment is per <u>BoE Bylaws</u>, Article V, Section 6.

- 1. Call to Order of the Special Meeting of the Board of Education and Roll Call
- 2. Pledge of Allegiance
- 3. Business Items
 - A. Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Projects for Riverfield Elementary School

 Recommended Motion: "that the Board of Education approve the Non-Residential Renewable Energy

 Solutions Riverfield Elementary School Project agreement between United

 Illuminating Company and Fairfield Board of Education"

(Enclosure No. 1)

B. Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Projects for Burr Elementary School

Recommended Motion: "that the Board of Education approve the Non-Residential Renewable Energy

Solutions Burr Elementary School Project agreement between United

Illuminating Company and Fairfield Board of Education"

(Enclosure No. 2)

4. Adjournment

Recommended Motion: "that this Special Meeting of the Board of Education adjourn"

CALENDAR OF EVENTS

Tuesday, May 28, 2024	7:00 PM Regular Meeting	FWHS Auditorium 755 Melville Avenue
-----------------------	-------------------------	--

RELOCATION POLICY NOTICE

The Fairfield Public Schools System provides services to ensure students, parents and other persons have access to meetings, programs and activities. The School System will relocate programs in order to ensure accessibility of programs and activities to disabled persons. To make arrangements, please contact the office of Special Education, 501 Kings Highway East, Fairfield, CT 06825, Telephone: (203) 255-8379.

Project # BS46966 Project Name: 1635 Mill Plain Rd , Fairfield

TARIFF AGREEMENT

from

Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Projects

by and between

The United Illuminating Company ("UI")

and

Fairfield BD of ED

dated as of

May 28, 2024

NON-RESIDENTIAL RENEWABLE ENERGY SOLUTIONS PROGRAM

TARIFF AGREEMENT

COVER SHEET

This Agreement is entered into as of the following date: May 28, 2024 (the "Effective Date"). This Tariff Agreement incorporates by reference for all purposes the Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Tariff and all attachments and appendices thereto, including the Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form (as applicable) and the Terms and Conditions (collectively, the "Agreement"). The Parties to this Agreement are the following:

CUSTOMER		EDC
Fairfield BD of ED	Party Name	The United Illuminating Company ("UI")
725 Old Post Rd Fairfield, CT 06824	Address	180 Marsh Hill Road Orange, CT 06477
www.fairfieldct.org	Business Website	www.uinet.com
CT	Jurisdiction of Organization	Connecticut
OtherMunicipality	Сотрапу Туре	□ Corporation □ Limited Partnership □ LLP □ LLC □ Partnership □ Individual □ Other
	CONTACT INFORMATI	ION
CUSTOMER		EDC
Micah Brill 1616 16th Ave South Nashville, TN 37212 (314) 757-1363 micah.brill@skyviewventures.com	General (day to day/ administrative)	180 Marsh Hill Road Orange, CT 06477 Attn: Director, Wholesale Power Contracts NRES@uinet.com
Micah Brill 1616 16th Ave South Nashville, TN 37212 (314) 757-1363 micah.brill@skyviewventures.com	Legal Notices	180 Marsh Hill Road Orange, CT 06477 Attn: General Counsel NRES@uinet.com
Micah Brill 1616 16th Ave South Nashville, TN 37212 (314) 757-1363 micah.brill@skyviewventures.com	Performance Assurance	180 Marsh Hill Road Orange, CT 06477 Attn: Director, Wholesale Power Contracts NRES@uinet.com
CUS	TOMER ACCOUNTING INF	FORMATION
Micah Brill 1616 16th Ave South Nashville, TN 37212 (314) 757-1363 micah.brill@skyviewventures.com	· Invoices · Payments · Settlements	180 Marsh Hill Road Orange, CT 06477 Attn: Director, Wholesale Power Contracts NRES@uinet.com

The Parties hereby agree to the following provisions offered in Attachment 2: Terms and Conditions:

Compens	ation Structure:	Buy-All Tariff	
SAM	Designation:	No	
	FACILITY IN	NFORMATION	
Facility Description	Facility Site/Location (including Street, City or Town)	1635 Mill Plain Rd Fairfield	
	Customer Billing Account Number	1000004145248	
	Technology	Solar Fixed Tilt	
	Rooftop	Rooftop	
	Project Size (kW AC)	Small Zero Emission	
	Total Installed Capacity	200 kW (AC)	
	Solar Canopy/Solar Carport Capacity (if applicable)	N/A kW (AC)	
	Approximate Expected Annual Load Increase – Transportation Electrification	0 kWh	
	Approximate Expected Annual Load Increase – Fuel Switching	0 kWh	
	Approximate Expected New Construction Load	0 kWh	
Interconnecting Utility	The United Illuminating Company		
Purchase Price for Energy (or Energy and RECs if Buy-All)	\$199.82 per MWh		
Purchase Price for RECs (if applicable)	\$ 0 per MWh		
Buy-All Percentage	0% Monetary On-Bill Credits		
Allocation	100% Quarterly Payments		
Performance Assurance (amount)	\$5,000 (amount)		
Bid Preference(s)	N/A		
Non-Binding Estimated In- Service Date	Date: 12/31/2025		
Tariff Agreement Approval Date	Date:		

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the Effective Date.

Fairfield BD of ED	Party Name	The United Illuminating Company
	Signature	
	Printed Name	
	Title	

Attachment 1 Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form

Eversource/United Illuminating will make any Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program ("NRES Program") payments to the Tariff Payment Beneficiary indicated below as applicable. For the Buy-All Tariff, a Tariff Payment Beneficiary, can be designated to receive a percentage of the total tariff compensation. Any compensation not assigned to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary will result in Monetary On-Bill Credits to the Customer of Record. The Netting Tariff Payment Beneficiary can be designated to receive the Renewable Energy Certificate (REC) Incentive Payment on a quarterly basis.

Tariff Payme	nt Beneficiary Elected?	Yes		
Compe	sation Structure:	Buy-All Tariff		
SAN	I Designation:	No		
	TA DIEE DA VALENTE	DENERGIA DV INFORMATION		
	I ARIFF PAYMENT	BENEFICIARY INFORMATION		
Party Name	Davis Hill Develop	Davis Hill Development LLC Micah Brill		
Address	1616 16th Ave So Nashville, TN 372			
	Tariff Payment Ben	neficiary Accounting Information		
		<u> </u>		
General	1616 16th Ave So Nashville, TN 372 (314) 757-1363 micah.brill@skyvi	212		
Town of	Fairfield	Davis Hill Development LLC		
Town of	ranneid	Davis Hill Development LLC		
Name of Custor	ner of Record	Name of Tariff Payment Beneficiary		
Signa	ture	Signature		
Printed	Name	Printed Name		
Dat	re	Date		

Table of Contents

1	Definitions	2
2	Term of Agreement; Delivery Term	7
3	Facility	7
4	Prerequisites for Purchases	8
5	Purchases	10
6	Metering; Interconnection	11
7	Delivery	11
8	Compensation Structure, Billing, and Payment	12
9	Performance Assurance	15
10	Covenants, Representations and Warranties	15
11	Change to Customer of Record; Designation of Tariff Payment Beneficiari Assignment	
12	Regulatory Approval; Cost Recovery	18
13	Events of Default; Remedies	19
14	Notices and Contact Information	21
15	Force Majeure	22
16	Limitation of Liability	22
17	Dispute Resolution	22
18	Miscellaneous	23

These Terms and Conditions are intended to facilitate the purchase and sale of Energy and Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits ("RECs") for the Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program ("NRES Program" or "Program") in accordance with Section 3 of Public Act 19-35, *An Act Concerning A Green Economy and Environmental Protection*, Section 1 of Public Act 22-14, *An Act Concerning Clean Energy Tariff Programs*, and Section 25 of Public Act 23-102, *An Act Strengthening Protections for Connecticut's Consumers of Energy* ("the Acts").

1 Definitions

As used throughout this Agreement, the following terms shall have the definitions set forth in this 1. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in the Program Manual, Interconnection Agreement, Request for Proposals for Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program, Distribution Company Guidelines for Interconnection, and/or ISO Documents.

- 1.1 "Affiliate" means, with respect to any Party, any other person (other than an individual) that, directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Party. For this purpose, "control" means the direct or indirect ownership of fifty percent (50%) or more of the outstanding capital stock or other equity interests having ordinary voting power.
- 1.2 "Agreement" means this Tariff Agreement inclusive of any and all Attachments.
- 1.3 **"Authorized Developer"** means a developer that has the written permission of both the site owner and the EDC's distribution customer of record of the site to develop an eligible Facility at said site.
- "Bankrupt" means with respect to any entity, such entity (i) files a petition or otherwise commences, authorizes or acquiesces in the commencement of a proceeding or cause of action under any bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or similar law, or has any such petition filed or commenced against it, (ii) makes an assignment or any general arrangement for the benefit of creditors, (iii) otherwise becomes bankrupt or insolvent (however evidenced), (iv) has a liquidator, administrator, receiver, trustee, conservator or similar official appointed with respect to it or any substantial portion of its property or assets, or (v) is generally unable to pay its debts as they fall due.
- 1.5 **"Bankruptcy Code"** means those laws of the United States of America related to bankruptcy codified and enacted as Title 11 of the United States Code, entitled "Bankruptcy" and found at 11 U.S.C. § 101 et seq., as such laws may be amended, modified, replaced or superseded from time to time.
- 1.6 **"Bid"** means a responsive submission by a Bidder to the procurement under this Program.
- 1.7 **"Business Day"** means a day on which Federal Reserve member banks in New York City are open for business; and a Business Day shall start at 8:00 a.m. and end at 5:00 p.m. Eastern Prevailing Time.
- 1.8 "Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits" means certain NEPOOL GIS Certificates and any and all other Environmental Attributes derived from the energy production of a generation facility that has been qualified by the Authority as a Connecticut Class I renewable resource under Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-1(a)(26), and shall represent title to

and claim over all Environmental Attributes associated with the specified MWh of generation from such Connecticut Class I renewable resource. If the Facility ceases to qualify as a Connecticut Class I renewable resource solely as a result of a change in law and Customer is unable, using commercially reasonable efforts, to continue the Facility's qualification as a Connecticut Class I renewable resource after that change in law, "Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits" shall mean Environmental Attributes including any certificates or credits related thereto reflecting generation by the Facility, all of which shall be transferred solely to the EDC.

- 1.9 "Connecticut Class I RPS Qualification" means an order, decision or ruling from the Authority that qualifies a generation unit as a RPS Class I Renewable Energy Source, or that qualifies a portion of the annual electrical energy output of a generation unit as RPS Class I Renewable Generation (as defined in Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-1(a)(26).
- 1.10 "Credit Rating" means the rating then assigned to Customer's or any referenced third party's unsecured, senior long-term debt obligations (not supported by third party credit enhancements) or if Customer or such third party does not have a rating for its senior unsecured long-term debt, then one rating notch below the rating then assigned to Customer or such third party as an issuer and/or corporate credit rating by S&P, Moody's, Fitch or another Rating Agency. In the event of an inconsistency in ratings (a "split rating"), the lowest of the Credit Ratings shall control.
- 1.11 "Defaulting Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.1.
- 1.12 "Delivery," "Deliver," "Delivered," "Deliveries," or "Delivering" means with respect to (i) energy, that energy produced by a Facility to the Delivery Point and (ii) RECs, those RECs supplied via an irrevocable Forward Certificate Transfer (as defined in the GIS Operating Rules) to the receiving EDC in the New England Power Pool Geographic Information System ("NEPOOL GIS").
- 1.13 "Delivery Point" shall mean the EDC's meter or point designated by the EDC located on the Customer's premises. All projects, whether Buy-All or Netting have an associated Delivery Point. The Delivery Point may alternatively be referred to the point of common coupling or point of interconnection.
- 1.14 **"Delivery Term"** means the period during which the EDC is obligated to purchase the Purchased Products associated with the Facility that are Delivered to the EDC by Customer, as further defined in Section 2.2.
- 1.15 **"Effective Date"** has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph of the Cover Sheet.
- 1.16 "Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in Sections 13.1 and 13.2 hereof.
- 1.17 **"Expected Annual Production" or "Average Annual Production"** means the expected average annual production of the Facility as determined by a Connecticut licensed Professional Engineer and/or as calculated by the EDC.
- 1.18 **"Facility"** has the meaning set forth in Article 3, Facility.
- 1.19 **"Federal Funds Effective Rate"** means the interest rate as set forth in the weekly statistical release designated as H.15(519), or any successor publication, published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.
- 1.20 "Fitch" means Fitch Investor's Service, Inc., or its successor.
- 1.21 **"Force Majeure Event"** means any cause beyond the reasonable control of, and not due to the fault or negligence of, the affected Party and which could not have been avoided by the

affected Party's reasonable due diligence, or was not caused by the affected Party, including, as applicable, war, terrorism, riots, embargo or national emergency, including pandemics and epidemics; curtailment of electric distribution services; fire, flood, windstorm, earthquake, or other acts of God; strikes, lockouts, or other labor disturbances (whether among employees of Customer, its suppliers, contractors, or others); delays, failure, and/or refusal of suppliers to supply materials or services; orders, acts or omissions of the NEPOOL GIS Administrator, as applicable; or any other cause of like or different kind, beyond the reasonable control of Customer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Force Majeure Event shall not be based on Customer's ability to sell RECs at a price greater than the Purchase Price(s), the EDC's ability to purchase RECs at a price below the Purchase Price(s), or Purchaser's inability to resell the RECs.

- 1.22 **Forward Capacity Market ("FCM")** means the forward market for procuring capacity in the New England Control Area, as described in Section III.13 of Market Rule I.
- "Good Utility Practice" means any of the practices, methods, and acts engaged in or approved by a significant portion of the electric generation industry with respect to producing electricity from the Facility. Good Utility Practice shall also include any of the practices, methods, and acts which, in the exercise of reasonable judgment in light of the facts known at the time the decision was made, could have been reasonably expected to accomplish the desired result at a reasonable cost. Such practices, methods and acts must comply fully with applicable laws and regulations, good business practices, economy, reliability, safety, environmental protection, and expedition, having due regard for current editions of the National Electrical Safety Code and other applicable electrical safety and maintenance codes and standards, and manufacturer's warranties and recommendations. Good Utility Practice are not intended to be the optimum practice, method, or act to the exclusion of all others, but rather to be a spectrum of acceptable practices, methods, or acts generally accepted in the electrical generation industry in the United States.
- 1.24 "Governmental Authority" means the federal government, any state or local government or other political subdivision thereof (whether federal, state or local), any court and any administrative agency or other regulatory body, instrumentality, authority or entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government.
- 1.25 "Guidelines for Generator Interconnection" or "Guidelines" means the Guidelines for the Interconnection of Residential Single-Phase Certified Inverter-Based Generating Facilities of 20 kW (AC) or Less and all applicable attachments, and/or the Guidelines for Generator Interconnection: Fast Track and Study Process and all applicable attachments, which collectively describe the protocols and procedures for interconnecting to the Electric Power System, as may be amended from time to time.
- 1.26 **"In-Service Date"** means the Approval to Energize date listed on the EDC issued Approval to Energize letter to the system owner, which shall not be before the date of issuance of the RFP under which the Project was selected.
- 1.27 **"Interconnecting Utility"** means the utility (which shall be the EDC) providing interconnection service for the Facility to the distribution system of that utility.

- 1.28 "Interconnection Agreement" means an agreement with the Interconnecting Utility regarding the interconnection of the Facility to the electric distribution system of the Interconnecting Utility, as the same may be amended from time to time.
- 1.29 "Interest Rate" means, for any date, the Federal Funds Effective Rate; provided, that in no event shall the applicable interest rate ever exceed the maximum lawful rate permitted by applicable law.
- 1.30 **"ISO Documents"** means the ISO Tariff, Participants Agreement, RNA, and/or ISO New England Manuals, as applicable.
- 1.31 "ISO New England Inc." or "ISO" or "ISO-NE" means the independent system operator established in accordance with the RTO arrangements for New England, or any successor thereto.
- 1.32 **"ISO New England Manuals"** means the manuals that ISO-NE issues explaining rules and procedures for the region's wholesale electric power markets and bulk power system, including ISO Tariff, as they may be amended from time to time.
- 1.33 **"ISO Tariff"** means the ISO New England Inc. Transmission, Markets and Services Tariff, FERC Electric Tariff No. 3, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor tariff accepted by FERC.
- 1.34 "kW" means a kilowatt.
- 1.35 "kWh" means a kilowatt-hour.
- 1.36 "LREC/ZREC" means any low and/or zero emission generation projects that have been awarded contracts by the EDCs pursuant to General Statutes Sec. 16-244r or 16-244s.
- 1.37 **"Meter" or "Meters"** means all electric metering associated with the Facility, including the REC Meter, Facility meter and any other real-time meters, billing meters and back-up meters.
- 1.38 "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service or its successor.
- 1.39 "MWh" means megawatt-hour, and one MWh shall equal 1,000 kWh.
- 1.40 "NEPOOL" means the New England Power Pool, the power pool created by and operated pursuant to the provisions of the RNA, or any successor to the New England Power Pool.
- 1.41 "NEPOOL GIS" means the New England Power Pool Generation Information System or any successor thereto, which includes a generation information database and certificate system, operated by NEPOOL, its designee or successor entity, which accounts for the generation attributes of electricity generated within New England.
- 1.42 "NEPOOL GIS Certificate" means an electronic record produced by the NEPOOL GIS that identifies the relevant generation attributes of each MWh accounted for in the NEPOOL GIS.
- 1.43 "NEPOOL GIS Operating Rules" means the New England Power Pool Generation Information System Operating Rules as may be amended from time to time pursuant to the NEPOOL Agreement and Participants Agreement.
- 1.44 "Non-Defaulting Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.2.1.
- 1.45 Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program Manual ("Program Manual") means the Program Manual document, which may be amended from time to time.
- 1.46 **"Participants Agreement"** means the "Participants Agreement among ISO New England Inc. as the Regional Transmission Organization ("RTO") for New England and the New England Power Pool and the entities that are from time to time parties hereto constituting the

- Individual Participants" dated as of February 1, 2005, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor thereto accepted by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC").
- 1.47 **"Purchase Price" or "Purchase Price(s)"** means the purchase price(s) for the Delivered Purchased Products referenced in the Cover Sheet and as approved by PURA.
- 1.48 "Qualified Institution" means a commercial bank or trust company organized under the laws of the United States or a political subdivision thereof, with (i) a Credit Rating of at least (a) "A" by S&P and "A2" by Moody's, if such entity is rated by both S&P and Moody's or (b) "A" by S&P or "A2" by Moody's, if such entity is rated by either S&P or Moody's but not both, and (ii) having a capital surplus of at least Ten Billion Dollars (\$10,000,000,000). In the event of an inconsistency in the ratings (a "split rating"), the lowest Credit Rating shall control.
- 1.49 "RNA" means the Second Restated NEPOOL Agreement dated as of September 1, 1971, as amended and restated from time to time, governing the relationship among the NEPOOL Participants, and any successor agreement.
- 1.50 **"Rating Agency"** means S&P, Moody's, Fitch or an equivalent organization acceptable to the EDC.
- 1.51 **"Regulatory Approval"** means the approval of this Agreement by the Authority and such approval is final and not subject to appeal.
- 1.52 **"Renewable Portfolio Standard" or "RPS"** means the regulations promulgated pursuant to Conn. Gen. Stat. §16-245a, as amended, modified, restated and superseded from time to time, that require a minimum percentage of electricity sold to end-use customers in the State of Connecticut to be derived from certain renewable energy generating resources.
- 1.53 **"RPS Class I Renewable Energy Source"** means a generation unit that has received a Connecticut Class I RPS Qualification from the Authority, pursuant to Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-1(a)(26).
- 1.54 "S&P" means Standard & Poor's, a Division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. and its successors.
- 1.55 "Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form" means Attachment 2 to this Agreement, which includes all information necessary to make payments and/or issue invoices to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary if applicable.
- 1.56 "Tax" or "Taxes" means all taxes that are currently or may in the future be assessed on any products or services that are the subject of this Agreement.
- 1.57 "Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.
- 1.58 **"Trading Period"** has the meanings set forth in Rule 3.2 of the NEPOOL GIS Operating Rules.
- 1.59 "Unit Contingent" means that the RECs are intended to be supplied from the Facility and Customer's failure to deliver is excused to the extent the Facility will not be available to produce and Deliver the purchased RECs.

2 Term of Agreement; Delivery Term

- 2.1 **Term of Agreement.** This Agreement shall commence as of the Effective Date and shall remain in effect through the final settlement of all obligations hereunder after the expiration of the Delivery Term or the earlier termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms (the "Term").
- 2.2 **Delivery Term.** The Delivery Term shall commence on the In-Service Date as provided in the Approval to Energize letter and continue for a period of twenty (20) years, unless this Agreement is earlier terminated in accordance with the provisions hereof. Customer understands and agrees that under no circumstances shall the Delivery Term be extended beyond such twenty-year period from the In-Service Date, irrespective of any delays in Deliveries, whether or not due to one or more Force Majeure Events, even if such delay(s) result in initial Delivery under this agreement that is subsequent to the In-Service Date. Further, the production and Delivery of Purchased Products shall not occur prior to the In-Service Date, even if the Facility produces energy prior to the In-Service Date. The EDC is not obligated to purchase any Purchased Products connected with energy produced by the Facility prior to the In-Service Date, or after the end of the Delivery Term under this Agreement.

3 Facility

- 3.1 **Description.** The Facility is as described in the "Facility" section of the Cover Sheet.
- 3.2 **Construction.** Customer shall construct the Facility as described in the Cover Sheet.
- 3.3 **Facility In-Service Date; Final Facility Size.** Customer shall provide notice to the EDC of the In-Service Date and final Facility Size within ten (10) Business Days of the commencement of energy production. The final Facility Size shall be based on the Facility's as-built configuration as noted in the Approval to Energize letter issued by the EDC. If the final Facility Size differs from original description as set forth in the Cover Sheet:
 - 3.3.1 Any increase that results in a Facility Size for a Project that exceeds statutory limits for a low emission or zero emission Project, as applicable, shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
 - 3.3.2 Any increase that results in a final in-service Facility Size that is greater than the approved as-Bid Facility Size plus five (5) percent, shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
 - 3.3.3 Any decrease that results in a Project size for a Project which falls outside of the size limits for the category in which the Project was Bid shall be allowed only if the following criteria are met: 1) the size category in which the Project ends up had a Price Cap that was higher than the original Project size category for the applicable solicitation and EDC; 2) the Purchase Price is below the highest selected Purchase Price in the size category in which the project ends up for the applicable solicitation and EDC; and 3) the Purchase Price remains the same for the Project.
 - 3.3.4 For Projects that do not meet the criteria in Section 3.3.3 hereof, any decrease that results in a Project size for a Project which falls outside of the size limits for the

- category in which the Project was Bid, subject to a five (5) percent variation shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
- 3.3.5 If a Project indicated at the time of Bid submission that additional load was expected to materialize over the five years following Bid submission attributable to transportation electrification (i.e., electric vehicles) and/or fuel switching (i.e., air source heat pumps) or New Construction load, the following shall apply:
 - 3.3.5.1 If such load does not materialize within five years of the In-Service Date, a project's compensation shall be reduced proportionally to the unrealized load. For Buy-All Projects, this will result in a reduction in total compensation, and for Netting Projects, this will result in a reduction in the compensation for the RECs generated by the Project, which may result in negative REC payments.
 - 3.3.5.2 If at any point before the In-Service Date, the EDC receives notice that such part or all of the beneficial electrification load or New Construction load¹ will no longer materialize, Section 3.3.5.1 shall not apply. However, the Final Facility Size shall then be limited to the historical load provisions as outlined in the Program Manual and as applicable to the Project, and the Project will only be eligible to receive compensation for the energy and RECs that are generated once the In-Service Date occurs.

4 Prerequisites for Purchases

- 4.1 The EDC's obligation to begin the purchase of energy and RECs from a NRES Project at the rate(s) of payment specified in the Cover Sheet is contingent upon the satisfaction of all of the following conditions:
 - 4.1.1 Customer is at all times the distribution Customer of Record of the EDC with project site control.
 - 4.1.2 The EDC has received evidence to its reasonable satisfaction that Customer has met the requirements of Section 4.1.1.
 - 4.1.3 The EDC has received evidence to its reasonable satisfaction that the Facility's In-Service Date has occurred, or will occur, after the issue date of the solicitation to which the Customer is responding.
 - 4.1.4 Customer has demonstrated that the Facility is interconnected to the distribution system of the EDC.
 - 4.1.5 The Project has a fully executed Interconnection Agreement.

8

¹ In the case of a New Construction Project that has less than the expected New Construction load materialize, the system will be sized to the realized load.

- 4.1.6 Customer has provided Performance Assurance that satisfies the requirements of Section 9.1 and in an amount that is no less than the Performance Assurance amount listed in the Cover Sheet.
- 4.1.7 The EDC has received Regulatory Approval.
- 4.1.8 Customer has provided certification that no grants or rebates have been received from the Connecticut Green Bank or either of its predecessors the Clean Energy Finance and Investment Authority ("CEFIA") or the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund ("CCEF"). For purposes of clarification, this prohibition includes grants or rebates from CEFIA or the CCEF for the installation or construction of the Facility, but does not include projects that receive(d) (i) only predevelopment and/or feasibility funding from Connecticut Green Bank, or (ii) financing in accordance with Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-245(n) through Connecticut Green Bank. For purposes of this section, the Companies may consult with Connecticut Green Bank regarding the above grants or rebates as they may be applicable to the Facility.
- 4.1.9 Customer has provided certification that the Project (i) is not on a Shared Clean Energy Facility site; (ii) has not received an agreement under the LREC/ZREC Program or is not currently a Not In-Service LREC/ZREC project; and (iii) has not been split to qualify for a different size category.
- 4.1.10 Customer has provided notice in a form acceptable to the EDC at its sole discretion, certifying: (a) that generation from the Project that will result in qualifying Purchased Products has begun, (b) the Facility, as constructed, meets all of the low emission or zero emission (as applicable) generation facility requirements of the Acts, and (c) the final Facility Size.
- 4.1.11 If Customer's Facility has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on any of the Bid Preferences applicable to the RFP for which the Project was selected, Customer has provided accompanying proof in a form acceptable to the EDC at its sole discretion, that it has installed the Project in accordance with the Bid Preference which contributed to the project's selection. Such proof must be submitted to the General Contact for the EDC noted in the Cover Sheet at least thirty days prior to the In-Service Date.
 - 4.1.11.1 If the Project has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on its receipt of the Solar Canopy/Solar Carport Bid Preference as determined by the EDC and noted on the Cover Sheet, the Customer must demonstrate that the Project has been installed exactly as noted on the Cover Sheet, i.e. the final system size of the portion of the Project indicated to be a Solar Canopy/Solar Carport is, in fact, a Solar Canopy/Solar Carport.
 - 4.1.11.2 If a Project indicated at the time of Bid submission that additional load was expected to materialize over the five years following Bid submission attributable to transportation electrification (i.e., electric vehicles) and/or fuel switching (i.e., air source heat pumps), the Customer must inform the EDC at the time of notification of the project being In-Service if such beneficial electrification has occurred and/or is still planned.

- 4.1.12 The In-Service Date has occurred within 3 years of the date of PURA approval of the Tariff award unless an extension has been granted by PURA or the NRES ombudsperson.
- 4.1.13 If the Project has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on the fact that it is a SAM Project with 100% of the State and/or Agricultural Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities, or a SAM Project with 100% of the Municipal Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities and owned by a Distressed Municipality or Beneficial Accounts owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, as determined by the EDC, the Customer has demonstrated via the Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Form, that all Beneficial Accounts are in fact located in Distressed Municipalities or are owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, as determined by the EDC.
 - 4.1.13.1 In the event that a Beneficial Account included on the Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Form submitted for this Project at the time of Bid submission is taken off the Distressed Municipality list, the Project may keep the same Beneficial Account(s) for the 20-year Tariff Term.

5 Purchases

- Purchases of Energy and RECs. Beginning on the In-Service Date, provided that the Customer has satisfied all Section 4 prerequisites, the EDC shall purchase the Delivered Energy, inclusive of RECs, from a NRES Project at the Purchase Price as indicated on the Cover Sheet and approved by PURA. EDC's obligation to purchase the Delivered output from the Project is contingent upon the Customer's compliance with the terms of the Program. Upon Delivery, ownership of RECs, energy, and all other Energy and Environmental Attributes shall transfer to the EDC.
 - 5.1.1 Beginning on the date of Customer's satisfaction of all Article 4 prerequisites, Customer shall sell and Deliver, and the EDC shall purchase and receive all Purchased Products in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. The EDC shall be obligated to purchase only those Purchased Products associated with the energy that is generated by the Facility on and after the satisfaction of all Article 4 prerequisites and continuing through the remainder of the Delivery Term.
 - 5.1.2 The Delivered output will be paid in accordance with the Payment structure(s) outlined in Article 8.
 - 5.1.3 In addition to Customer's sale and the EDC's purchase of RECs, the EDC, without the payment of any additional consideration to Customer, shall receive title to, and Customer shall convey to the EDC, any and all other Environmental Attributes associated with the electricity generated by the Facility. In addition, the EDC shall take title to all available capacity rights associated with the Project.
 - 5.1.4 If the statutory and/or regulatory framework governing the Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program in effect as of the Effective Date is amended or suspended by any Governmental Authority and/or is otherwise no longer in force

(collectively, a "Change" in the regulatory framework), the EDC may choose to qualify the Facility in another state or federal program, whether for renewable energy certificates or other Environmental Attributes, and Customer shall at such time provide to the EDC any documentation and other support as may be needed for such qualification. If during the Delivery Period a change in Connecticut laws or regulations occurs that creates value in Environmental Attributes, then at the EDC's request, Customer shall cooperate with the EDC to register such Environmental Attributes or take other action necessary to obtain the value of such Environmental Attributes for the EDC.

6 Metering; Interconnection

- Metering. All electric metering associated with the Facility, including the Facility meter and any other real-time meters, billing meters and back-up meters (collectively, the "Meters"), shall be installed, operated, maintained and tested at the Customer's expense in accordance with Good Utility Practice and any applicable requirements and standards issued by the Interconnecting Utility, ISO-NE and NEPOOL GIS; provided that each Meter shall be tested at the Customer's expense at least once each year. The Customer shall be responsible for all costs associated with such metering consistent with all applicable standards and requirements, and the EDC shall own the Meter. Readings of the Meters at the Facility by the Interconnecting Utility in whose territory the Facility is located (or an independent person mutually acceptable to the Parties) shall be conclusive as to the amount of Energy generated by the Facility. The Customer shall make such hourly meter data available to the EDC at no cost.
- 6.2 **Interconnection Agreement.** This Agreement does not provide for the interconnection of the Facility to the EDC's electric distribution system. Customer shall seek such interconnection service from the Interconnecting Utility in accordance with the Interconnecting Utility's applicable interconnection process. Customer shall comply with the terms and conditions of the Interconnection Agreement. Customer shall be responsible for all costs and expenses associated with the interconnection of the Facility consistent with all standards and requirements set forth by the Interconnecting Utility.

7 Delivery

- 7.1 **Delivery of Energy.** Energy must be delivered to the distribution system of the EDC in whose service territory the Project is located.
- 7.2 **Delivery of RECs.** Payment by the EDC for RECs creates a firm obligation on the part of the Customer to Deliver RECs associated with the Delivered energy at the time that they are produced in the NEPOOL GIS.
 - 7.2.1 It is the Customer's responsibility to operate the NRES Project in such a way as to ensure that the NRES Project meets the qualifications requirements of a Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Source throughout the entire Term and the

- Customer is responsible to provide the EDC with any and all required information to ensure such qualification.
- 7.2.2 Customer shall Deliver energy associated with the Facility, and Customer shall not sell, divert, grant, transfer or assign such energy or RECs to any person other than the EDC during the Term unless otherwise specifically provided herein. Customer shall not enter into any agreement or arrangement under which any person other than the EDC can claim such energy or RECs except as otherwise specifically provided herein. The EDC shall have the exclusive title and rights to all Energy, capacity, and RECs, and the right to resell or convey Energy, capacity, and RECs in its sole discretion.
- 7.3 Aggregation of RECs. The EDCs, their affiliates, and any agents, employees, and representatives thereof (collectively "Authorized Representatives"), are authorized to include and represent this Project in the New England Power Pool Generation Information System ("NEPOOL GIS") and/or any U.S. state or domestic or foreign registry for environmental attributes (collectively, "Other Registries"), and to receive and use all Certificates created with respect to energy generated by the Project during the Term. I approve the EDCs inclusion of the Project as part of an aggregation in any state and agree that the EDC will be the Authorized Agent for the Aggregation. In addition, the EDC or its Authorized Representatives, as applicable, may need my assistance to: (a) monitor and record the electrical energy output of the Project, and verify and provide meter data directly to the NEPOOL GIS and/or Other Registries, in accordance with applicable NEPOOL GIS operating rules; (b) perform any and all acts necessary to ensure Eversource/UI's ability to participate in NEPOOL GIS and/or Other Registries and/or otherwise receive and use the Certificates; and (c) obtain, execute, and/or deliver any documentation as appropriate to such registries in order to qualify the Project for the purpose of including and representing the Project in NEPOOL GIS and/or Other Registries.

8 Compensation Structure, Billing, and Payment

- 8.1 **Compensation Structures.** The Compensation Structure of either Buy-All or Netting Tariff as indicated in the Cover Sheet and further described in Section 2.2 of the Program Manual. The Compensation Structure cannot be modified, either before or after the system receives Approval to Energize from the utility.
- 8.2 Bill Credits and Payments to Tariff Payment Beneficiaries
 - 8.2.1 **Buy-All Tariff:** Payments for all Purchased Products shall occur on a quarterly basis. To the extent the customer elects to apply bill credits to the customers' onsite account or, in the case of State, Agricultural, or Municipal projects, to any Beneficial Accounts, bill credits will be applied on a monthly basis.
 - 8.2.2 A set percentage of the total compensation rate may be assigned to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary. Payments to such Tariff Payment Beneficiaries shall occur on a quarterly basis. Any remaining compensation shall be applied to the Customer of

Record's bill in the form of monetary (i.e., dollars, not kWh) credits applied to the Customer on the Customer's bill.

- 8.2.2.1 If the Customer of Record chooses to modify the percentage of the total compensation rate assigned to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary at any time after the project has executed a Tariff Agreement, an administrative fee, as noted in the most current version of the Program Manual, as may be amended from time to time, may be charged each time such request is made.
- 8.2.2.2 If a Bidder elects to provide direct payments to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary in the instance contemplated in Section 3.2.2 of the Program Manual, the Bidder must clearly identify the following: 1) the percentage of total compensation to be paid to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary, and 2) the percentage of total compensation to be paid to each of the Customers of Record associated with each existing revenue meter. One hundred (100) percent of the compensation can be allocated to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary.
- 8.2.3 **Netting Tariff:** The Total Incentive Payment will be divided between two compensation options i) a monetary on-bill credit that will be applied to the Customer of Record's EDC billing account for the Project Site to offset any customer, supply, and delivery charges on a monthly basis and ii) a quarterly cash payment provided to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary ("REC Payments").
 - 8.2.3.1 REC Payments shall be made on a quarterly basis to either the Customer of Record or to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary. One hundred (100) percent of the REC payments can be allocated to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary.
- 8.2.4 **Payments to Tariff Payment Beneficiary:** The Customer of Record must certify and approve any payments to be made to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary. If the Customer of Record chooses to redesignate the Tariff Payment Beneficiary at any time after the project has executed a Tariff Agreement, an administrative fee, as noted in the most current version of the Program Manual, as may be amended from time to time, may be charged each time such request is made.
- 8.2.5 If a Tariff payment results in a net bill credit to the Customer, the credit balance will be carried forward indefinitely until the end of the 20-year term as provided for in the EDC's terms and conditions.
 - 8.2.5.1 Customers may receive an On-Bill Credit Cash Out payment for any accrued Monetary Bill Credits at the end of the 20-year term.
 - 8.2.5.2 Such credits shall also be transferable in the event that the owner of the Facility changes.
 - 8.2.5.3 The EDCs will provide all Customers of Record who have received an On-Bill Credit Cash Out of \$600 or more in a calendar year with a 1099 tax form.
- 8.2.6 Eligibility for bill credits remains with the Project in the event that the Customer of Record at the Project Site changes. The new Customer of Record will become the Customer for purposes of the Program and will receive bill credits for the Project.

- 8.2.7 **Negative REC Payments.** In the event that a Bidder's REC price is negative, as indicated in the Cover Sheet, an invoice for negative REC payments will be issued to the Tariff Payment Beneficiary in March of each calendar year. Failure to pay such invoice in a timely manner will result in the following penalties:
 - 8.2.7.1 If the Tariff Payment Beneficiary misses their negative REC payment due date by more than six (6) months for three (3) consecutive years, the EDCs shall terminate the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
 - 8.2.7.2 The EDC's may charge a late payment penalty of up to fifty (50) percent of the missed negative REC payments for payments made more than six (6) months late.

8.3 **Beneficial Account Credits**

- 8.3.1 Pursuant to Section 3(a)(4) of Public Act 19-35, Projects for State Customers, Agricultural Customers, and Municipal Customers may be sized so as to not exceed the load of a Customer Host Account and up to 5 Beneficial Accounts, plus up to 5 additional non-state or non-municipal Beneficial Accounts if such Beneficial Accounts are critical facilities as defined in subdivision (2) of subsection (a) of section 16-243y of the general statutes, and are connected to a Microgrid. The EDCs will provide for monetary crediting in the form of bill credits ("Beneficial Account Credits") to Beneficial Accounts. The EDCs will allow the Customer Host to determine the allocation percentages for each of the Beneficial Accounts subject to the requirements outlined in Section 3.2 of the Program Manual by providing the required information to the respective EDC via the Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Form. To be eligible as Beneficial Accounts, accounts must meet all requirements set forth in Public Act 19-35. For non-state or non-municipal critical facilities to be designated as Beneficial Accounts, they must be physically connected to the same Microgrid as the Customer Host.²
- 8.3.2 Each Customer Host shall set credit allocation percentages for Beneficial Accounts, and each Beneficial Account shall set credit allocation percentages for each eligible individually numbered account, which may be reapportioned on an annual basis. Appendix C Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Guidelines in the Program Manual provides more details on the Beneficial Account allocation process.
- 8.4 **Payment Disputes**. If either Party disputes the amount paid to it by the other Party, it shall so notify the other Party in writing and such disputed amount shall be withheld by such other Party pending resolution of the dispute. Any undisputed amounts shall be paid when due. The paying Party shall be responsible to pay interest on any withheld amounts that are determined to have been properly billed, which interest shall be calculated in the same manner as interest on late payments under Section 8.6. Neither Party shall have the right to challenge any monthly bill nor to bring any court or administrative action of any kind questioning the propriety of any bill after a period of twenty-four (24) months from the date the bill was due.

14

² Refer to Appendix C - Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Guidelines in the Program Manual for further guidance regarding re-designation of Beneficial Accounts.

- 8.5 **Payment Method.** All payments shall be made in accordance with the Tariff-specific payment method(s) described in Article 8 herein. Payments to Tariff Payment Beneficiaries shall be made in accordance with the payment instructions in the Attachment 2: Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form.
- 8.6 **Interest on Late Payment.** All overdue payments hereunder shall bear interest from (and including) the due date to (but excluding) the date of payment at the Interest Rate.
- 8.7 **Taxes.** Customer shall pay or cause to be paid all taxes imposed by any government authority ("Governmental Charges") on or with respect to the Facility or production from the Facility arising prior to Delivery. The EDC shall pay or cause to be paid all Governmental Charges on or with respect to the Purchased Products at and after Delivery (other than ad valorem, franchise or income taxes that are related to the sale of the Purchased Products and are, therefore, the responsibility of the Customer). Nothing shall obligate or cause a Party to pay or be liable to pay any Governmental Charges for which it is exempt under the law. A tax shall not include any penalty or fines.

9 Performance Assurance

- 9.1 **Provision of Performance Assurance.** The required amount of Performance Assurance is twenty-five dollars (\$25) per kW (AC) of the nameplate capacity of the proposed Project. The Performance Assurance must be provided to the appropriate EDC at the time of Bid submission.
- Performance Assurance. Performance Assurance shall be returned to the current Tariff Payment Beneficiary, or in the event that a Tariff Payment Beneficiary is not elected, the current Customer only if one of the following conditions is met: (i) the selected project enters commercial operation in a timely fashion and begins producing energy consistent with the rules outlined in the Program Manual; (ii) the Project's eligibility under the tariff is terminated for failure to receive regulatory approval satisfactory in substance to the EDC; (iii) the Project's eligibility under the tariff is terminated due to a force majeure event; or (iv) the bid is not selected under the procurement for which the bid was submitted. For purposes of clarification, EDC has no obligation to return Performance Assurance if the Agreement is terminated due to an Event of Default by Customer or if the Bidder chooses not to move forward with a Bid after the Bid has been submitted.

10 Covenants, Representations and Warranties

- 10.1 **Customer Covenants, Representations and Warranties.** On and as of the Effective Date, and upon Delivery, Customer hereby covenants, represents and warrants to the EDC as follows:
 - 10.1.1 Customer has and, at all times during the Term will have, all necessary power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder;
 - 10.1.2 The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by Customer has been duly authorized by all necessary action and does not violate any of the terms or conditions of Customer's governing documents, or any contract to which it is a

- party, or any law, rule, regulation, order, judgment or other legal or regulatory determination applicable to Customer;
- 10.1.3 To the Customer's knowledge, there is no pending or threatened litigation, arbitration or administrative proceeding that materially adversely affects the Customer's ability to perform its obligations under the tariff;
- 10.1.4 The Tariff Payment Beneficiary is not Bankrupt and there are no proceedings pending or being contemplated by it or, to its knowledge, threatened against it which would result in it being or becoming Bankrupt;
- 10.1.5 Customer and Tariff Payment Beneficiary, as applicable, shall sell and Deliver and EDC shall purchase and receive all right, title, and interest in and to the energy, capacity, and RECs in accordance with the Tariff Agreement and the Terms and Conditions herein for the entire twenty (20) year term;
- 10.1.6 At the time of Delivery, Customer shall convey title to any and all of the Energy, capacity, and RECs Delivered to the EDC in accordance with the Tariff and Terms and Conditions.
- 10.1.7 The Energy and RECs must be free and clear of any and all liens or other encumbrances or title defects and Customer further represents that any and all of the Energy and RECs represent generation from a Facility that has been qualified by the Authority as eligible to produce RECs pursuant to the Renewable Portfolio Standard;
- 10.1.8 Upon each Delivery, Customer warrants to the EDC that (A) it has sold and transferred the Energy and RECs once and only once exclusively to the EDC; (B) the RECs and any other Environmental Attributes sold hereunder have not expired and have not been, nor will be sold, retired, claimed or represented as part of electricity output or sale, or used to satisfy any renewable energy or other carbon or renewable generation attribute obligations under the RPS or in any other jurisdiction; (C) that it has made no representation in writing or otherwise, that any third-party has received, or has obtained any right to, such RECs that are inconsistent with the rights being acquired by the EDC hereunder, including, but not limited to, any right to use the RECs to meet the renewable energy requirements in any other state or jurisdiction, or any other renewable energy program; and (D) the RECs, as applicable, meet statutory requirements as they existed as of the effective date;
- 10.1.9 If Customer's Facility has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on any of the Bid Preferences applicable to the RFP for which the Project was selected, Customer covenants that the Facility has been constructed in accordance with the applicable Bid Preference criteria;
- 10.1.10 Customer warrants that as of the In-Service Date and continuing thereafter, the Facility will be qualified to produce Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits that meet the requirements of the Program; and

- 10.1.11Customer covenants that, if they indicated at the time of Bid submission that additional load was expected to materialize attributable to transportation electrification (i.e., electric vehicles) and/or fuel switching (i.e., air source heat pumps), they will inform the Companies immediately and provide accompanying proof of installation when the associated beneficial electrification load materializes, but no later than five years from the In-Service Date.
- 10.1.12Customer covenants that, if they indicated at the time of Bid submission that the Project is a SAM Project with 100% of the State and/or Agricultural Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities, or a SAM Project with 100% of the Municipal Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities and owned by a Distressed Municipality or Beneficial Accounts owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, all Beneficial Accounts must always be located in a Distressed Municipality or owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, as determined by the EDC. In the event that a municipality of a Beneficial Account indicated at the time of Bid submission is taken off the Distressed Municipality list, the Project may keep the same Beneficial Account(s) for the 20-year Tariff Term.
- 10.1.13Customer covenants that the Facility is constructed substantially as described in the Cover Sheet, including but not limited to (i) technology type, and (ii) Rooftop Project designation.
- 10.1.14Customer covenants that, if applicable, the Customer Host will maintain the original SAM designation (i.e. State, Agricultural, or Municipal) as designated on the Cover Sheet, throughout the Tariff Term.
- 10.2 **The EDC Covenants, Representations, and Warranties.** On, as of the Effective Date, and upon Delivery, the EDC hereby represents and warrants to Customer as follows:
 - 10.2.1 The EDC has, and at all times during the Term will have, all necessary power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder;
 - 10.2.2 The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the EDC has been duly authorized by all necessary action and does not violate any of the terms or conditions of the EDC's governing documents, or any contract to which it is a party, or any law, rule, regulation, order, judgment or other legal or regulatory determination applicable to the EDC;
 - 10.2.3 There is no pending or (to the EDC's knowledge) threatened litigation or administrative proceeding that materially adversely affects the EDC's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement; and
 - 10.2.4 The EDC is not Bankrupt and there are no proceedings pending or being contemplated by it or, to its knowledge, threatened against it which would result in it being or becoming Bankrupt.

11 Change to Customer of Record; Designation of Tariff Payment Beneficiaries; Assignment

- Customer to a new Customer of Record, if the Customer of Record changes at any point throughout the duration of the Tariff Term. The Customer Host must maintain the original SAM Designation (i.e., State, Agricultural, or Municipal) as designated at the time of Bid submission throughout the Tariff Term. When transferred, this Agreement shall be binding upon, shall inure to the benefit of, and may be performed by the transferee of the Customer, except that no transfer of this Agreement by Customer shall operate to release the Customer from any of its obligations under this Agreement unless the EDC (or its successors or assigns) consents in writing to the transfer and expressly releases the transferor from its obligations thereunder. Such transfer must be communicated to the EDC in writing at least thirty (30) days prior to such transfer becoming effective. In addition, the original Customer, new Customer of Record, and Tariff Payment Beneficiary shall sign and provide an updated Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form thirty days before the transfer is scheduled to occur.
- 11.2 **Designating Tariff Payment Beneficiaries.** Customers can designate a Tariff Payment Beneficiary to receive a portion of the Purchase Price for Buy-All systems and the Purchase Price for RECs for Netting Tariff systems. Such initial Tariff Payment Beneficiary must be designated at the time of Bid submission.
- 11.3 Changing Tariff Payee or Tariff Payment Allocation Percentage. Customers may submit a revised Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form once per calendar year. As part of this revision, the Customer may change the allocation of direct cash payments vs. monetary on-bill credits for Buy-All systems, as well as the Tariff Payment Beneficiary and/or any relevant payment information. An administrative fee, as noted in the most current version of the Program Manual, as may be amended from time to time, may be charged for any updates to the Tariff Payment Beneficiary forms.
- 11.4 **Permitted Assignment by the EDC.** The EDC shall have the right to assign this Agreement without consent of Customer in connection with any merger, consolidation, exchange of all of the common stock or other equity interests or other similar transactions involving the EDC that is approved by the Authority.
- 11.5 **Prohibited Transfers Assignments.** Any purported transfer or assignment of this Agreement not in compliance with the provisions of this Article 11 shall be null and void.

12 Regulatory Approval; Cost Recovery

- 12.1 **Failure to Obtain Regulatory Approval.** If the EDC notifies Customer that it has received an order from the Authority regarding this Agreement that is not acceptable either in form or substance to the EDC in its sole discretion, the EDC may terminate this Agreement within thirty (30) days after the date of the order. The EDC must provide notice of such termination to Customer in accordance with the provisions of 14. Upon such termination, neither Party shall have any further liability hereunder.
- 12.2 **EDC Cost Recovery.** The Parties recognize and agree that this Agreement and the amounts to be paid to Customer for Purchased Products hereunder, and the reasonable and prudently

incurred costs and fees incurred by the EDC associated with this Agreement, are premised upon Authority approval. If the Authority fails to authorize the EDC's full cost recovery of these reasonable and prudently incurred costs and fees, then the EDC may immediately terminate this Agreement.

13 Events of Default; Remedies

- 13.1 **Events of Default.** An "Event of Default" shall mean, with respect to a Party (a "Defaulting Party"), the occurrence of any of the following:
 - 13.1.1 If Customer, on behalf of or associated with the NRES Project, receives, has received, or seeks to receive, EDC ratepayer funded incentives or subsides, including, but not limited to, net metering, virtual net metering, Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act ("PURPA") tariffs, LREC/ZREC contracts, SCEF agreements, Public Act 18-50 tariffs other than those in this Program, any other contract or program of any kind in which an EDC purchases the Facility's energy, capacity, or renewable attributes, and grants or rebates from the Connecticut Green Bank and any of its predecessors or any successor agency or fund or the Conservation and Load Management Program (subject to the clarifications in Section 3.3.5 of the Program Manual);
 - 13.1.2 If Customer fails to satisfy any and all of the conditions set forth in the Tariff, including the Terms and Conditions contained herein;
 - 13.1.3 If the NRES Project is not In-Service within 3 years of the date of PURA approval of the Tariff award, unless an extension has been granted by PURA or the NRES ombudsperson;
 - 13.1.4 If the NRES Project is not In-Service for the entire term of the Tariff (20 years);
 - 13.1.5 If the NRES Project does not Deliver energy and/or RECs for the entire 20-year Tariff Term;
 - 13.1.6 If Customer fails to Deliver Energy and/or RECs from the Facility to the EDC for twelve (12) consecutive months, subject to PURA approval;
 - 13.1.7 If PURA, or its successor organization, rules a Program participant to be ineligible under the Tariff for any reason;
 - 13.1.8 If Customer fails to operate the Facility as approved in the EDC's RFP selection process and as ultimately indicated on the Cover Sheet, which includes, but is not limited to, differences in location, technology type, and/or Rooftop Project designation;
 - 13.1.9 If the Facility Size exceeds the statutory limits for a low emission or zero emission Project, as applicable;
 - 13.1.10 If the final In-Service Facility Size is greater than the approved as-Bid Facility Size plus five (5) percent;

- 13.1.11 If the final In-Service Facility Size falls outside of the size limits for the category in which the Project was Bid, this shall be allowed only if the following criteria are met: 1) the size category in which the Project ends up had a Price Cap that was higher than the original Project size category for the applicable solicitation and EDC; 2) the Purchase Price is below the highest selected Purchase Price in the size category in which the project ends up for the applicable solicitation and EDC; and 3) the Purchase Price remains the same for the Project.
 - 13.1.11.1 For Projects that do not meet the criteria in Section 13.1.11 hereof, any decrease that results in a Project size for a Project which falls outside of the size limits for the category in which the Project was Bid, subject to a five (5) percent variation shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
- 13.1.12If a Party materially breaches any or all of its obligations as described in this Agreement and such breach is not cured within twenty (20) Business Days of written notice of such breach from the other Party;
- 13.1.13 If any representation or warranty or covenant made by a Party in 10 of this Agreement proves to have been misleading or false in any material respect when made;
- 13.1.14For Projects where the SAM Customer Host is not the Owner of the Project Site, if the EDCs determine that the SAM Customer Host does not have control of the Project Site, or an unconditional right granted by the Owner of the Project Site to acquire such control by the start of the Tariff Term, at any point during the solicitation process or Tariff Term, the SAM Customer Host may be removed from the Program and the Tariff Agreement may be terminated by the respective EDC; and/or
- 13.1.15 If a Party becomes Bankrupt.

13.2 **Remedies Upon Default.**

- 13.2.1 **Remedies.** Upon the occurrence and continuation of an Event of Default, the other Party (the "Non Defaulting Party") may (i) terminate this Agreement upon written notice to the Defaulting Party, (ii) withhold any payments due in respect of this Agreement to the extent of its damages pursuant to this Section 13.2.1, and/or (iii) exercise such remedies as provided in this Agreement. Both Parties hereby stipulate that the remedies set forth in this Section 13.2.1 are reasonable in light of the anticipated harm and the difficulty of estimation or calculation of actual damages, and each Party hereby waives the right to contest such payments as an unreasonable penalty.
- 13.2.2 **Suspension of Performance.** Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Notifying Party may, on notice to the other Party, suspend performance of its obligation to deliver and sell, or receive and purchase, as applicable, Energy and RECs until such Event of Default is cured; provided, however, that any suspension shall not extend the Delivery Term

period. Any such suspension shall be without prejudice to any remedy provided herein or otherwise available at law or in equity, including the right to subsequently terminate under Section 13.2.1.

13.2.3 Other EDC Remedies.

- 13.2.3.1 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.1, (i) this Agreement shall be deemed to have terminated automatically as of the date of such receipt, (ii) Customer shall forfeit its Performance Assurance to the EDC, and (iii) Customer shall promptly return any amounts to the EDC paid for any Energy and RECs under this Agreement subsequent to receipt of such grant or rebate.
- 13.2.3.2 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.3 (the NRES Project is not In-Service within 3 years of the date of PURA approval of the Tariff award, subject to potential a potential extension granted by PURA or NRES ombudsperson), this Tariff shall terminate immediately and automatically.
- 13.2.3.3 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.6, the EDC shall have the right to terminate this Agreement without further liability on the part of the EDC, by giving Customer fifteen (15) Business Days' notice.
- 13.2.3.4 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.9, 13.1.10, and/or 13.1.11, this Tariff shall terminate immediately and automatically.

14 Notices and Contact Information

- 14.1 Any notice, demand, or request permitted or required under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be delivered in person, by prepaid overnight United States mail or by overnight courier service, return receipt requested, to a Party at the applicable address set forth in the Cover Sheet.
- 14.2 Notices by hand delivery shall be effective at the close of business on the day actually received, if received during receiving party's business hours on a Business Day, and otherwise shall be effective at the close of business on the next Business Day. Notice by overnight United States mail or overnight courier service shall be effective on the close of business on the next Business Day after such notice was sent.
- 14.3 Any correspondence related to the Performance Assurance should be sent to the Performance Assurance contact at the applicable address set forth in the Cover Sheet.
- 14.4 The notice, contact or accounting information specified in the Cover Sheet and in this 14 may be changed from time to time by written notice by either Party to the other Party without amendment of this Agreement However, such written notice shall not be used for the purposes of Article 11.

15 Force Majeure

15.1 **Force Majeure.** (a) Except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement, neither Party shall be liable to the other Party for failure or delay in the performance of any obligation under this Agreement during the Term if and to the extent that such delay or failure is due to a Force Majeure Event. The Party claiming Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of the occurrence thereof as soon as possible and shall use reasonable efforts to resume performance immediately. (b) In no event shall a claim of Force Majeure or a Force Majeure Event operate to extend the Tariff Term of this Agreement. (c) In the event of (i) a Force Majeure Event of twelve (12) consecutive months duration, or (ii) Force Majeure Events cumulatively totaling twelve (12) months, in which Customer fails to deliver any Energy and RECs from the Facility to the EDC, the EDC shall have the right to terminate this Agreement without further liability to the EDC, by giving Customer fifteen (15) Business Days written notice.

16 Limitation of Liability

16.1 WITH RESPECT TO ANY LIABILITY HEREUNDER, NEITHER CUSTOMER NOR THE EDC SHALL BE LIABLE TO THE OTHER FOR ANY CONSEQUENTIAL, INCIDENTAL, PUNITIVE, EXEMPLARY OR INDIRECT DAMAGES, LOST PROFITS, OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION DAMAGES, WHETHER BY STATUTE, IN TORT OR IN CONTRACT, UNDER ANY INDEMNITY PROVISION OR OTHERWISE.

17 Dispute Resolution

- 17.1 Except as otherwise expressly set forth herein, for any and all disputes or issues, the Parties shall refer to this Article 17. A Party must respond to the other Party's notice concerning a disputed issue within ten (10) Business Days of first notification unless otherwise specified in this Agreement.
- 17.2 Any Party may give the other Party notice of any dispute not resolved in the normal course of business ("Initial Notice"). A copy of the Initial Notice shall also be given to the Authority. Such Initial Notice shall include: (a) a statement of that Party's position and a summary of arguments supporting that position; and (b) the name and title of the executive who will be representing that Party and of any other person who will accompany the executive. Within five (5) Business Days after delivery of the Initial Notice, the receiving Party shall respond with: (a) a statement of that Party's position and a summary of arguments supporting that position; and (b) the name and title of the executive who will represent that Party and of any other person who will accompany the executive. Within fifteen (15) Business Days after delivery of the Initial Notice, representatives of both Parties and, at the Parties request, shall meet at a mutually acceptable time and place, and thereafter as often as they reasonably deem necessary, to attempt to resolve the dispute. All reasonable requests for information made by one Party to the other will be honored. All negotiations pursuant to this clause are confidential and shall be treated as compromise and settlement negotiations

- for purposes of applicable rules of evidence. If the Parties are unable to resolve the dispute within sixty (60) Business Days after the delivery of the Initial Notice, a Party may petition the Authority to initiate a proceeding to resolve the dispute. The Parties should report to the Authority any resolution of disputes agreed to by the Parties within five (5) Business Days of said agreement.
- 17.3 The Parties agree that all disputes or issues arising out of this Agreement shall be brought to the Authority for resolution of the dispute or issues as provided in this Article 17. The Parties waive their right to bring disputes or issues to any other forum except as provided in the Uniform Administrative Procedures Act, General Statutes of Connecticut § 4-166, et seq.(c).
- 17.4 **Allocation of Dispute Costs.** Each Party shall be responsible for its own legal fees, including but not limited to attorney fees. The Parties may, by written agreement signed by both Parties, alter any time deadline, location(s) for meeting(s), or procedure outlined herein. The procedure specified herein shall be the sole and exclusive procedure for the resolution of Disputes.
- 17.5 **Waiver of Jury Trial.** EACH PARTY WAIVES TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF, RESULTING FROM OR IN ANY WAY RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT.

18 Miscellaneous

- 18.1 **Records.** The Parties shall keep (or as necessary cause to be kept by their respective agents) for a period of at least six (6) years following the end of the Term such records as may be needed to afford a clear history of all deliveries of Energy and RECs pursuant to this Agreement. For any matters in dispute, the Parties shall keep the records related to such matters until the dispute is ended. This Section shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- Audit Rights. Customer and the EDC shall each have the right throughout the Term and for a period of six (6) years following the end of the Term, upon reasonable prior notice, to audit copies of relevant portions of the books and records of the other Party to the limited extent necessary to verify the basis for any claim by a Party for payment from the other Party or to determine a Party's compliance with the terms of this Agreement. The Party requesting the audit shall pay the other Party's reasonable costs allocable to such audit.
- 18.3 **Accounting Information.** Customer shall provide to the EDC, and in a timely fashion following its request, reasonably requested information that the EDC requires for its accounting analysis or Securities and Exchange Commission reporting purposes. The EDC agrees to treat any information that includes confidential information with the same degree of care that it accords its own confidential information.
- 18.4 **Site Access.** The EDC and its representatives shall have the right, but not the obligation, during business hours, upon reasonable notice to Customer, to visit and view the Facility site including, but not limited to, the purposes of verifying compliance with the Facility's description as provided in the Cover Sheet, and final Facility Size as of its In-Service Date. The EDC and Customer agree that it shall constitute a material breach by Customer to deny

- the EDC reasonable access to the site and the Facility and that such material breach shall constitute an Event of Default by Customer under Article 13.
- 18.5 **Amendment/Binding Effect.** This Agreement may not be amended, changed, modified, or altered unless such amendment, change, modification, or alteration is in writing and signed by both of the Parties to this Agreement and, with respect to amendments only, receive Regulatory Approval. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and shall be binding upon the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- 18.6 **Severability.** If any article, section, phrase or portion of this Agreement is, for any reason, held or adjudged to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, such article, section, phrase, or portion so adjudged will be deemed separate, severable and independent and the remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall not be invalidated or rendered illegal or unenforceable or otherwise affected by such adjudication, provided that the basic purpose of this Agreement and the benefits to the Parties are not substantially impaired.
- 18.7 **Entire Agreement.** This Agreement completely and fully supersedes all other understandings or agreements, both written and oral, including any term sheet or confirmation, between the Parties relating to the subject matter hereof.
- 18.8 **Waiver.** No delay or omission by a Party in the exercise of any right under this Agreement shall be taken, construed or considered as a waiver or relinquishment thereof, and any such right may be exercised from time to time and as often as may be deemed expedient. If any of the terms and conditions hereof are breached and thereafter waived by a Party, such waiver shall be limited to the particular breach so waived and is not deemed to waive any other breach hereunder.
- 18.9 **Governing Law; Venue; Waiver of Jury Trial.** This Agreement and the rights and duties of the Parties hereunder shall be governed by and shall be construed, enforced and performed in accordance with the laws of the State of Connecticut, without regard to principles of conflicts of law. Parties waive the right to a trial by jury. Any dispute arising out of this Agreement shall be governed by Section 17.3 of this Agreement.
- 18.10 **Headings.** The article and section titles in this Agreement are only for purposes of convenience and do not form a part of this Agreement and will not be taken to qualify, explain or affect any provision thereof.
- 18.11 **Indemnification.** Customer agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the EDC, and any of its Affiliates, directors, officers, employees, agents and permitted assigns, from and against all third party claims, losses, injuries, liabilities, damages, judgments, awards, fines, penalties, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements) incurred in connection with, arising out of, or alleged to arise out of any act or omission or event or circumstance caused by Customer or which is in any manner connected with the performance of this Agreement by Customer, except to the extent that such Claim may be attributable to the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the EDC. This indemnity shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement for the full statutory period allowable by applicable law.
- 18.12 **No Third Party Beneficiaries.** Nothing herein is intended to or should be construed to create any rights of any kind whatsoever in third persons not parties to this Agreement.

18.13 **Counterparts; Transmittal.** This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which is an original and all of which constitute one and the same instrument. Facsimile or electronic transmission of this Agreement shall constitute good and valid delivery.

Project # BS46964 Project Name: 1960 Burr St , Fairfield

TARIFF AGREEMENT

from

Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Projects

by and between

The United Illuminating Company ("UI")

and

Town of Fairfield

dated as of

May 28, 2024

NON-RESIDENTIAL RENEWABLE ENERGY SOLUTIONS PROGRAM TARIFF AGREEMENT

COVER SHEET

This Agreement is entered into as of the following date: May 28, 2024 (the "Effective Date"). This Tariff Agreement incorporates by reference for all purposes the Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Tariff and all attachments and appendices thereto, including the Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form (as applicable) and the Terms and Conditions (collectively, the "Agreement"). The Parties to this Agreement are the following:

CUSTOMER EDC Town of Fairfield Party Name The United Illuminating Company ("UI") 1616 16th Ave South Address 180 Marsh Hill Road Nashville, TN 37212 Orange, CT 06477 dhdsolar.com Business Website www.uinet.com Delaware Jurisdiction of Connecticut Organization Limited Partnership LLP LLC Company Type LLC Partnership Individual Other CONTACT INFORMATION **CUSTOMER EDC** Micah Brill 180 Marsh Hill Road General 1616 16th Ave South Orange, CT 06477 Nashville, TN 37212 Attn: Director, Wholesale Power Contracts (day to day/ (314) 757-1363 administrative) NRES@uinet.com micah.brill@skyviewventures.com Micah Brill 180 Marsh Hill Road Legal Notices 1616 16th Ave South Orange, CT 06477 Nashville, TN 37212 Attn: General Counsel (314) 757-1363 NRES@uinet.com micah.brill@skyviewventures.com Micah Brill 180 Marsh Hill Road Performance 1616 16th Ave South Orange, CT 06477 Assurance Nashville, TN 37212 Attn: Director, Wholesale Power Contracts (314) 757-1363 NRES@uinet.com micah.brill@skyviewventures.com CUSTOMER ACCOUNTING INFORMATION Micah Brill 180 Marsh Hill Road · Invoices 1616 16th Ave South Orange, CT 06477 · Payments Nashville, TN 37212 Attn: Director, Wholesale Power Contracts · Settlements (314) 757-1363 NRES@uinet.com micah.brill@skyviewventures.com

The Parties hereby agree to the following provisions offered in Attachment 2: Terms and Conditions:

Compensation Structure:		Buy-All Tariff			
SAM Designation:		No			
	FACILITY IN	FORMATION			
Facility Description	Facility Site/Location (including Street, City or Town)	1960 Burr St Fairfield			
	Customer Billing Account Number	1000004666250			
	Technology	Solar Fixed Tilt			
	Rooftop	Rooftop			
	Project Size (kW AC)	Small Zero Emission			
	Total Installed Capacity	200 kW (AC)			
	Solar Canopy/Solar Carport Capacity (if applicable)	N/A kW (AC)			
	Approximate Expected Annual Load Increase – Transportation Electrification	0 kWh			
	Approximate Expected Annual Load Increase – Fuel Switching	0 kWh			
	Approximate Expected New Construction Load	0 kWh			
Interconnecting Utility	The United Illuminating Company				
Purchase Price for Energy (or Energy and RECs if Buy-All)	\$199.82 per MWh				
Purchase Price for RECs (if applicable)	\$ 0 per MWh				
Buy-All Percentage)% Monetary On-Bill Credits				
Allocation	100% Quarterly Payments				
Performance Assurance (amount)	\$5,000 (amount)				
Bid Preference(s)	N/A				
Non-Binding Estimated In- Service Date	Date: 12/31/2025				
Tariff Agreement Approval Date	Date:				

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the Effective Date.

Town of Fairfield	Party Name	The United Illuminating Company
	Signature	
	Printed Name	
	Title	

Attachment 1 Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form

Eversource/United Illuminating will make any Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program ("NRES Program") payments to the Tariff Payment Beneficiary indicated below as applicable. For the Buy-All Tariff, a Tariff Payment Beneficiary, can be designated to receive a percentage of the total tariff compensation. Any compensation not assigned to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary will result in Monetary On-Bill Credits to the Customer of Record. The Netting Tariff Payment Beneficiary can be designated to receive the Renewable Energy Certificate (REC) Incentive Payment on a quarterly basis.

Tariff Payment Beneficiary Elected? Compensation Structure: SAM Designation:		No Buy-All Tariff	
TARIFI	F PAYMENT	BENEFICIARY INFORMATION	
Party Name			
Address ,			
Tariff	Payment Ben	eficiary Accounting Information	
General ,			
N/A		N/A	
Name of Customer of Record		Name of Tariff Payment Beneficiary	
Signature		Signature	
Printed Name		Printed Name	
Date		Date	

Table of Contents

1	Definitions	2
2	Term of Agreement; Delivery Term	7
3	Facility	7
4	Prerequisites for Purchases	8
5	Purchases	10
6	Metering; Interconnection	11
7	Delivery	11
8	Compensation Structure, Billing, and Payment	12
9	Performance Assurance	15
10	Covenants, Representations and Warranties	15
11	Change to Customer of Record; Designation of Tariff Payment Beneficiari Assignment	
12	Regulatory Approval; Cost Recovery	18
13	Events of Default; Remedies	19
14	Notices and Contact Information	21
15	Force Majeure	22
16	Limitation of Liability	22
17	Dispute Resolution	22
18	Miscellaneous	23

These Terms and Conditions are intended to facilitate the purchase and sale of Energy and Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits ("RECs") for the Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program ("NRES Program" or "Program") in accordance with Section 3 of Public Act 19-35, *An Act Concerning A Green Economy and Environmental Protection*, Section 1 of Public Act 22-14, *An Act Concerning Clean Energy Tariff Programs*, and Section 25 of Public Act 23-102, *An Act Strengthening Protections for Connecticut's Consumers of Energy* ("the Acts").

1 Definitions

As used throughout this Agreement, the following terms shall have the definitions set forth in this 1. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in the Program Manual, Interconnection Agreement, Request for Proposals for Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program, Distribution Company Guidelines for Interconnection, and/or ISO Documents.

- 1.1 "Affiliate" means, with respect to any Party, any other person (other than an individual) that, directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Party. For this purpose, "control" means the direct or indirect ownership of fifty percent (50%) or more of the outstanding capital stock or other equity interests having ordinary voting power.
- 1.2 "Agreement" means this Tariff Agreement inclusive of any and all Attachments.
- 1.3 **"Authorized Developer"** means a developer that has the written permission of both the site owner and the EDC's distribution customer of record of the site to develop an eligible Facility at said site.
- "Bankrupt" means with respect to any entity, such entity (i) files a petition or otherwise commences, authorizes or acquiesces in the commencement of a proceeding or cause of action under any bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or similar law, or has any such petition filed or commenced against it, (ii) makes an assignment or any general arrangement for the benefit of creditors, (iii) otherwise becomes bankrupt or insolvent (however evidenced), (iv) has a liquidator, administrator, receiver, trustee, conservator or similar official appointed with respect to it or any substantial portion of its property or assets, or (v) is generally unable to pay its debts as they fall due.
- 1.5 **"Bankruptcy Code"** means those laws of the United States of America related to bankruptcy codified and enacted as Title 11 of the United States Code, entitled "Bankruptcy" and found at 11 U.S.C. § 101 et seq., as such laws may be amended, modified, replaced or superseded from time to time.
- 1.6 **"Bid"** means a responsive submission by a Bidder to the procurement under this Program.
- 1.7 **"Business Day"** means a day on which Federal Reserve member banks in New York City are open for business; and a Business Day shall start at 8:00 a.m. and end at 5:00 p.m. Eastern Prevailing Time.
- 1.8 "Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits" means certain NEPOOL GIS Certificates and any and all other Environmental Attributes derived from the energy production of a generation facility that has been qualified by the Authority as a Connecticut Class I renewable resource under Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-1(a)(26), and shall represent title to

and claim over all Environmental Attributes associated with the specified MWh of generation from such Connecticut Class I renewable resource. If the Facility ceases to qualify as a Connecticut Class I renewable resource solely as a result of a change in law and Customer is unable, using commercially reasonable efforts, to continue the Facility's qualification as a Connecticut Class I renewable resource after that change in law, "Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits" shall mean Environmental Attributes including any certificates or credits related thereto reflecting generation by the Facility, all of which shall be transferred solely to the EDC.

- 1.9 "Connecticut Class I RPS Qualification" means an order, decision or ruling from the Authority that qualifies a generation unit as a RPS Class I Renewable Energy Source, or that qualifies a portion of the annual electrical energy output of a generation unit as RPS Class I Renewable Generation (as defined in Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-1(a)(26).
- 1.10 "Credit Rating" means the rating then assigned to Customer's or any referenced third party's unsecured, senior long-term debt obligations (not supported by third party credit enhancements) or if Customer or such third party does not have a rating for its senior unsecured long-term debt, then one rating notch below the rating then assigned to Customer or such third party as an issuer and/or corporate credit rating by S&P, Moody's, Fitch or another Rating Agency. In the event of an inconsistency in ratings (a "split rating"), the lowest of the Credit Ratings shall control.
- 1.11 "Defaulting Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.1.
- 1.12 "Delivery," "Deliver," "Delivered," "Deliveries," or "Delivering" means with respect to (i) energy, that energy produced by a Facility to the Delivery Point and (ii) RECs, those RECs supplied via an irrevocable Forward Certificate Transfer (as defined in the GIS Operating Rules) to the receiving EDC in the New England Power Pool Geographic Information System ("NEPOOL GIS").
- 1.13 "Delivery Point" shall mean the EDC's meter or point designated by the EDC located on the Customer's premises. All projects, whether Buy-All or Netting have an associated Delivery Point. The Delivery Point may alternatively be referred to the point of common coupling or point of interconnection.
- 1.14 **"Delivery Term"** means the period during which the EDC is obligated to purchase the Purchased Products associated with the Facility that are Delivered to the EDC by Customer, as further defined in Section 2.2.
- 1.15 **"Effective Date"** has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph of the Cover Sheet.
- 1.16 "Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in Sections 13.1 and 13.2 hereof.
- 1.17 **"Expected Annual Production" or "Average Annual Production"** means the expected average annual production of the Facility as determined by a Connecticut licensed Professional Engineer and/or as calculated by the EDC.
- 1.18 **"Facility"** has the meaning set forth in Article 3, Facility.
- 1.19 **"Federal Funds Effective Rate"** means the interest rate as set forth in the weekly statistical release designated as H.15(519), or any successor publication, published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.
- 1.20 "Fitch" means Fitch Investor's Service, Inc., or its successor.
- 1.21 **"Force Majeure Event"** means any cause beyond the reasonable control of, and not due to the fault or negligence of, the affected Party and which could not have been avoided by the

affected Party's reasonable due diligence, or was not caused by the affected Party, including, as applicable, war, terrorism, riots, embargo or national emergency, including pandemics and epidemics; curtailment of electric distribution services; fire, flood, windstorm, earthquake, or other acts of God; strikes, lockouts, or other labor disturbances (whether among employees of Customer, its suppliers, contractors, or others); delays, failure, and/or refusal of suppliers to supply materials or services; orders, acts or omissions of the NEPOOL GIS Administrator, as applicable; or any other cause of like or different kind, beyond the reasonable control of Customer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Force Majeure Event shall not be based on Customer's ability to sell RECs at a price greater than the Purchase Price(s), the EDC's ability to purchase RECs at a price below the Purchase Price(s), or Purchaser's inability to resell the RECs.

- 1.22 **Forward Capacity Market ("FCM")** means the forward market for procuring capacity in the New England Control Area, as described in Section III.13 of Market Rule I.
- "Good Utility Practice" means any of the practices, methods, and acts engaged in or approved by a significant portion of the electric generation industry with respect to producing electricity from the Facility. Good Utility Practice shall also include any of the practices, methods, and acts which, in the exercise of reasonable judgment in light of the facts known at the time the decision was made, could have been reasonably expected to accomplish the desired result at a reasonable cost. Such practices, methods and acts must comply fully with applicable laws and regulations, good business practices, economy, reliability, safety, environmental protection, and expedition, having due regard for current editions of the National Electrical Safety Code and other applicable electrical safety and maintenance codes and standards, and manufacturer's warranties and recommendations. Good Utility Practice are not intended to be the optimum practice, method, or act to the exclusion of all others, but rather to be a spectrum of acceptable practices, methods, or acts generally accepted in the electrical generation industry in the United States.
- 1.24 "Governmental Authority" means the federal government, any state or local government or other political subdivision thereof (whether federal, state or local), any court and any administrative agency or other regulatory body, instrumentality, authority or entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government.
- 1.25 "Guidelines for Generator Interconnection" or "Guidelines" means the Guidelines for the Interconnection of Residential Single-Phase Certified Inverter-Based Generating Facilities of 20 kW (AC) or Less and all applicable attachments, and/or the Guidelines for Generator Interconnection: Fast Track and Study Process and all applicable attachments, which collectively describe the protocols and procedures for interconnecting to the Electric Power System, as may be amended from time to time.
- 1.26 **"In-Service Date"** means the Approval to Energize date listed on the EDC issued Approval to Energize letter to the system owner, which shall not be before the date of issuance of the RFP under which the Project was selected.
- 1.27 **"Interconnecting Utility"** means the utility (which shall be the EDC) providing interconnection service for the Facility to the distribution system of that utility.

- 1.28 "Interconnection Agreement" means an agreement with the Interconnecting Utility regarding the interconnection of the Facility to the electric distribution system of the Interconnecting Utility, as the same may be amended from time to time.
- 1.29 "Interest Rate" means, for any date, the Federal Funds Effective Rate; provided, that in no event shall the applicable interest rate ever exceed the maximum lawful rate permitted by applicable law.
- 1.30 **"ISO Documents"** means the ISO Tariff, Participants Agreement, RNA, and/or ISO New England Manuals, as applicable.
- 1.31 "ISO New England Inc." or "ISO" or "ISO-NE" means the independent system operator established in accordance with the RTO arrangements for New England, or any successor thereto.
- 1.32 **"ISO New England Manuals"** means the manuals that ISO-NE issues explaining rules and procedures for the region's wholesale electric power markets and bulk power system, including ISO Tariff, as they may be amended from time to time.
- 1.33 **"ISO Tariff"** means the ISO New England Inc. Transmission, Markets and Services Tariff, FERC Electric Tariff No. 3, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor tariff accepted by FERC.
- 1.34 "kW" means a kilowatt.
- 1.35 "kWh" means a kilowatt-hour.
- 1.36 "LREC/ZREC" means any low and/or zero emission generation projects that have been awarded contracts by the EDCs pursuant to General Statutes Sec. 16-244r or 16-244s.
- 1.37 **"Meter" or "Meters"** means all electric metering associated with the Facility, including the REC Meter, Facility meter and any other real-time meters, billing meters and back-up meters.
- 1.38 "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service or its successor.
- 1.39 "MWh" means megawatt-hour, and one MWh shall equal 1,000 kWh.
- 1.40 "NEPOOL" means the New England Power Pool, the power pool created by and operated pursuant to the provisions of the RNA, or any successor to the New England Power Pool.
- 1.41 "NEPOOL GIS" means the New England Power Pool Generation Information System or any successor thereto, which includes a generation information database and certificate system, operated by NEPOOL, its designee or successor entity, which accounts for the generation attributes of electricity generated within New England.
- 1.42 "NEPOOL GIS Certificate" means an electronic record produced by the NEPOOL GIS that identifies the relevant generation attributes of each MWh accounted for in the NEPOOL GIS.
- 1.43 "NEPOOL GIS Operating Rules" means the New England Power Pool Generation Information System Operating Rules as may be amended from time to time pursuant to the NEPOOL Agreement and Participants Agreement.
- 1.44 "Non-Defaulting Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.2.1.
- 1.45 Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program Manual ("Program Manual") means the Program Manual document, which may be amended from time to time.
- 1.46 **"Participants Agreement"** means the "Participants Agreement among ISO New England Inc. as the Regional Transmission Organization ("RTO") for New England and the New England Power Pool and the entities that are from time to time parties hereto constituting the

- Individual Participants" dated as of February 1, 2005, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor thereto accepted by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC").
- 1.47 **"Purchase Price" or "Purchase Price(s)"** means the purchase price(s) for the Delivered Purchased Products referenced in the Cover Sheet and as approved by PURA.
- 1.48 "Qualified Institution" means a commercial bank or trust company organized under the laws of the United States or a political subdivision thereof, with (i) a Credit Rating of at least (a) "A" by S&P and "A2" by Moody's, if such entity is rated by both S&P and Moody's or (b) "A" by S&P or "A2" by Moody's, if such entity is rated by either S&P or Moody's but not both, and (ii) having a capital surplus of at least Ten Billion Dollars (\$10,000,000,000). In the event of an inconsistency in the ratings (a "split rating"), the lowest Credit Rating shall control.
- 1.49 "RNA" means the Second Restated NEPOOL Agreement dated as of September 1, 1971, as amended and restated from time to time, governing the relationship among the NEPOOL Participants, and any successor agreement.
- 1.50 **"Rating Agency"** means S&P, Moody's, Fitch or an equivalent organization acceptable to the EDC.
- 1.51 **"Regulatory Approval"** means the approval of this Agreement by the Authority and such approval is final and not subject to appeal.
- 1.52 **"Renewable Portfolio Standard" or "RPS"** means the regulations promulgated pursuant to Conn. Gen. Stat. §16-245a, as amended, modified, restated and superseded from time to time, that require a minimum percentage of electricity sold to end-use customers in the State of Connecticut to be derived from certain renewable energy generating resources.
- 1.53 **"RPS Class I Renewable Energy Source"** means a generation unit that has received a Connecticut Class I RPS Qualification from the Authority, pursuant to Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-1(a)(26).
- 1.54 "S&P" means Standard & Poor's, a Division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. and its successors.
- 1.55 "Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form" means Attachment 2 to this Agreement, which includes all information necessary to make payments and/or issue invoices to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary if applicable.
- 1.56 "Tax" or "Taxes" means all taxes that are currently or may in the future be assessed on any products or services that are the subject of this Agreement.
- 1.57 "Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.
- 1.58 **"Trading Period"** has the meanings set forth in Rule 3.2 of the NEPOOL GIS Operating Rules.
- 1.59 "Unit Contingent" means that the RECs are intended to be supplied from the Facility and Customer's failure to deliver is excused to the extent the Facility will not be available to produce and Deliver the purchased RECs.

2 Term of Agreement; Delivery Term

- 2.1 **Term of Agreement.** This Agreement shall commence as of the Effective Date and shall remain in effect through the final settlement of all obligations hereunder after the expiration of the Delivery Term or the earlier termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms (the "Term").
- 2.2 **Delivery Term.** The Delivery Term shall commence on the In-Service Date as provided in the Approval to Energize letter and continue for a period of twenty (20) years, unless this Agreement is earlier terminated in accordance with the provisions hereof. Customer understands and agrees that under no circumstances shall the Delivery Term be extended beyond such twenty-year period from the In-Service Date, irrespective of any delays in Deliveries, whether or not due to one or more Force Majeure Events, even if such delay(s) result in initial Delivery under this agreement that is subsequent to the In-Service Date. Further, the production and Delivery of Purchased Products shall not occur prior to the In-Service Date, even if the Facility produces energy prior to the In-Service Date. The EDC is not obligated to purchase any Purchased Products connected with energy produced by the Facility prior to the In-Service Date, or after the end of the Delivery Term under this Agreement.

3 Facility

- 3.1 **Description.** The Facility is as described in the "Facility" section of the Cover Sheet.
- 3.2 **Construction.** Customer shall construct the Facility as described in the Cover Sheet.
- 3.3 **Facility In-Service Date; Final Facility Size.** Customer shall provide notice to the EDC of the In-Service Date and final Facility Size within ten (10) Business Days of the commencement of energy production. The final Facility Size shall be based on the Facility's as-built configuration as noted in the Approval to Energize letter issued by the EDC. If the final Facility Size differs from original description as set forth in the Cover Sheet:
 - 3.3.1 Any increase that results in a Facility Size for a Project that exceeds statutory limits for a low emission or zero emission Project, as applicable, shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
 - 3.3.2 Any increase that results in a final in-service Facility Size that is greater than the approved as-Bid Facility Size plus five (5) percent, shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
 - 3.3.3 Any decrease that results in a Project size for a Project which falls outside of the size limits for the category in which the Project was Bid shall be allowed only if the following criteria are met: 1) the size category in which the Project ends up had a Price Cap that was higher than the original Project size category for the applicable solicitation and EDC; 2) the Purchase Price is below the highest selected Purchase Price in the size category in which the project ends up for the applicable solicitation and EDC; and 3) the Purchase Price remains the same for the Project.
 - 3.3.4 For Projects that do not meet the criteria in Section 3.3.3 hereof, any decrease that results in a Project size for a Project which falls outside of the size limits for the

- category in which the Project was Bid, subject to a five (5) percent variation shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
- 3.3.5 If a Project indicated at the time of Bid submission that additional load was expected to materialize over the five years following Bid submission attributable to transportation electrification (i.e., electric vehicles) and/or fuel switching (i.e., air source heat pumps) or New Construction load, the following shall apply:
 - 3.3.5.1 If such load does not materialize within five years of the In-Service Date, a project's compensation shall be reduced proportionally to the unrealized load. For Buy-All Projects, this will result in a reduction in total compensation, and for Netting Projects, this will result in a reduction in the compensation for the RECs generated by the Project, which may result in negative REC payments.
 - 3.3.5.2 If at any point before the In-Service Date, the EDC receives notice that such part or all of the beneficial electrification load or New Construction load¹ will no longer materialize, Section 3.3.5.1 shall not apply. However, the Final Facility Size shall then be limited to the historical load provisions as outlined in the Program Manual and as applicable to the Project, and the Project will only be eligible to receive compensation for the energy and RECs that are generated once the In-Service Date occurs.

4 Prerequisites for Purchases

- 4.1 The EDC's obligation to begin the purchase of energy and RECs from a NRES Project at the rate(s) of payment specified in the Cover Sheet is contingent upon the satisfaction of all of the following conditions:
 - 4.1.1 Customer is at all times the distribution Customer of Record of the EDC with project site control.
 - 4.1.2 The EDC has received evidence to its reasonable satisfaction that Customer has met the requirements of Section 4.1.1.
 - 4.1.3 The EDC has received evidence to its reasonable satisfaction that the Facility's In-Service Date has occurred, or will occur, after the issue date of the solicitation to which the Customer is responding.
 - 4.1.4 Customer has demonstrated that the Facility is interconnected to the distribution system of the EDC.
 - 4.1.5 The Project has a fully executed Interconnection Agreement.

8

¹ In the case of a New Construction Project that has less than the expected New Construction load materialize, the system will be sized to the realized load.

- 4.1.6 Customer has provided Performance Assurance that satisfies the requirements of Section 9.1 and in an amount that is no less than the Performance Assurance amount listed in the Cover Sheet.
- 4.1.7 The EDC has received Regulatory Approval.
- 4.1.8 Customer has provided certification that no grants or rebates have been received from the Connecticut Green Bank or either of its predecessors the Clean Energy Finance and Investment Authority ("CEFIA") or the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund ("CCEF"). For purposes of clarification, this prohibition includes grants or rebates from CEFIA or the CCEF for the installation or construction of the Facility, but does not include projects that receive(d) (i) only predevelopment and/or feasibility funding from Connecticut Green Bank, or (ii) financing in accordance with Conn. Gen. Stat. § 16-245(n) through Connecticut Green Bank. For purposes of this section, the Companies may consult with Connecticut Green Bank regarding the above grants or rebates as they may be applicable to the Facility.
- 4.1.9 Customer has provided certification that the Project (i) is not on a Shared Clean Energy Facility site; (ii) has not received an agreement under the LREC/ZREC Program or is not currently a Not In-Service LREC/ZREC project; and (iii) has not been split to qualify for a different size category.
- 4.1.10 Customer has provided notice in a form acceptable to the EDC at its sole discretion, certifying: (a) that generation from the Project that will result in qualifying Purchased Products has begun, (b) the Facility, as constructed, meets all of the low emission or zero emission (as applicable) generation facility requirements of the Acts, and (c) the final Facility Size.
- 4.1.11 If Customer's Facility has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on any of the Bid Preferences applicable to the RFP for which the Project was selected, Customer has provided accompanying proof in a form acceptable to the EDC at its sole discretion, that it has installed the Project in accordance with the Bid Preference which contributed to the project's selection. Such proof must be submitted to the General Contact for the EDC noted in the Cover Sheet at least thirty days prior to the In-Service Date.
 - 4.1.11.1 If the Project has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on its receipt of the Solar Canopy/Solar Carport Bid Preference as determined by the EDC and noted on the Cover Sheet, the Customer must demonstrate that the Project has been installed exactly as noted on the Cover Sheet, i.e. the final system size of the portion of the Project indicated to be a Solar Canopy/Solar Carport is, in fact, a Solar Canopy/Solar Carport.
 - 4.1.11.2 If a Project indicated at the time of Bid submission that additional load was expected to materialize over the five years following Bid submission attributable to transportation electrification (i.e., electric vehicles) and/or fuel switching (i.e., air source heat pumps), the Customer must inform the EDC at the time of notification of the project being In-Service if such beneficial electrification has occurred and/or is still planned.

- 4.1.12 The In-Service Date has occurred within 3 years of the date of PURA approval of the Tariff award unless an extension has been granted by PURA or the NRES ombudsperson.
- 4.1.13 If the Project has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on the fact that it is a SAM Project with 100% of the State and/or Agricultural Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities, or a SAM Project with 100% of the Municipal Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities and owned by a Distressed Municipality or Beneficial Accounts owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, as determined by the EDC, the Customer has demonstrated via the Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Form, that all Beneficial Accounts are in fact located in Distressed Municipalities or are owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, as determined by the EDC.
 - 4.1.13.1 In the event that a Beneficial Account included on the Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Form submitted for this Project at the time of Bid submission is taken off the Distressed Municipality list, the Project may keep the same Beneficial Account(s) for the 20-year Tariff Term.

5 Purchases

- Purchases of Energy and RECs. Beginning on the In-Service Date, provided that the Customer has satisfied all Section 4 prerequisites, the EDC shall purchase the Delivered Energy, inclusive of RECs, from a NRES Project at the Purchase Price as indicated on the Cover Sheet and approved by PURA. EDC's obligation to purchase the Delivered output from the Project is contingent upon the Customer's compliance with the terms of the Program. Upon Delivery, ownership of RECs, energy, and all other Energy and Environmental Attributes shall transfer to the EDC.
 - 5.1.1 Beginning on the date of Customer's satisfaction of all Article 4 prerequisites, Customer shall sell and Deliver, and the EDC shall purchase and receive all Purchased Products in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. The EDC shall be obligated to purchase only those Purchased Products associated with the energy that is generated by the Facility on and after the satisfaction of all Article 4 prerequisites and continuing through the remainder of the Delivery Term.
 - 5.1.2 The Delivered output will be paid in accordance with the Payment structure(s) outlined in Article 8.
 - 5.1.3 In addition to Customer's sale and the EDC's purchase of RECs, the EDC, without the payment of any additional consideration to Customer, shall receive title to, and Customer shall convey to the EDC, any and all other Environmental Attributes associated with the electricity generated by the Facility. In addition, the EDC shall take title to all available capacity rights associated with the Project.
 - 5.1.4 If the statutory and/or regulatory framework governing the Non-Residential Renewable Energy Solutions Program in effect as of the Effective Date is amended or suspended by any Governmental Authority and/or is otherwise no longer in force

(collectively, a "Change" in the regulatory framework), the EDC may choose to qualify the Facility in another state or federal program, whether for renewable energy certificates or other Environmental Attributes, and Customer shall at such time provide to the EDC any documentation and other support as may be needed for such qualification. If during the Delivery Period a change in Connecticut laws or regulations occurs that creates value in Environmental Attributes, then at the EDC's request, Customer shall cooperate with the EDC to register such Environmental Attributes or take other action necessary to obtain the value of such Environmental Attributes for the EDC.

6 Metering; Interconnection

- Metering. All electric metering associated with the Facility, including the Facility meter and any other real-time meters, billing meters and back-up meters (collectively, the "Meters"), shall be installed, operated, maintained and tested at the Customer's expense in accordance with Good Utility Practice and any applicable requirements and standards issued by the Interconnecting Utility, ISO-NE and NEPOOL GIS; provided that each Meter shall be tested at the Customer's expense at least once each year. The Customer shall be responsible for all costs associated with such metering consistent with all applicable standards and requirements, and the EDC shall own the Meter. Readings of the Meters at the Facility by the Interconnecting Utility in whose territory the Facility is located (or an independent person mutually acceptable to the Parties) shall be conclusive as to the amount of Energy generated by the Facility. The Customer shall make such hourly meter data available to the EDC at no cost.
- 6.2 **Interconnection Agreement.** This Agreement does not provide for the interconnection of the Facility to the EDC's electric distribution system. Customer shall seek such interconnection service from the Interconnecting Utility in accordance with the Interconnecting Utility's applicable interconnection process. Customer shall comply with the terms and conditions of the Interconnection Agreement. Customer shall be responsible for all costs and expenses associated with the interconnection of the Facility consistent with all standards and requirements set forth by the Interconnecting Utility.

7 Delivery

- 7.1 **Delivery of Energy.** Energy must be delivered to the distribution system of the EDC in whose service territory the Project is located.
- 7.2 **Delivery of RECs.** Payment by the EDC for RECs creates a firm obligation on the part of the Customer to Deliver RECs associated with the Delivered energy at the time that they are produced in the NEPOOL GIS.
 - 7.2.1 It is the Customer's responsibility to operate the NRES Project in such a way as to ensure that the NRES Project meets the qualifications requirements of a Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Source throughout the entire Term and the

- Customer is responsible to provide the EDC with any and all required information to ensure such qualification.
- 7.2.2 Customer shall Deliver energy associated with the Facility, and Customer shall not sell, divert, grant, transfer or assign such energy or RECs to any person other than the EDC during the Term unless otherwise specifically provided herein. Customer shall not enter into any agreement or arrangement under which any person other than the EDC can claim such energy or RECs except as otherwise specifically provided herein. The EDC shall have the exclusive title and rights to all Energy, capacity, and RECs, and the right to resell or convey Energy, capacity, and RECs in its sole discretion.
- 7.3 Aggregation of RECs. The EDCs, their affiliates, and any agents, employees, and representatives thereof (collectively "Authorized Representatives"), are authorized to include and represent this Project in the New England Power Pool Generation Information System ("NEPOOL GIS") and/or any U.S. state or domestic or foreign registry for environmental attributes (collectively, "Other Registries"), and to receive and use all Certificates created with respect to energy generated by the Project during the Term. I approve the EDCs inclusion of the Project as part of an aggregation in any state and agree that the EDC will be the Authorized Agent for the Aggregation. In addition, the EDC or its Authorized Representatives, as applicable, may need my assistance to: (a) monitor and record the electrical energy output of the Project, and verify and provide meter data directly to the NEPOOL GIS and/or Other Registries, in accordance with applicable NEPOOL GIS operating rules; (b) perform any and all acts necessary to ensure Eversource/UI's ability to participate in NEPOOL GIS and/or Other Registries and/or otherwise receive and use the Certificates; and (c) obtain, execute, and/or deliver any documentation as appropriate to such registries in order to qualify the Project for the purpose of including and representing the Project in NEPOOL GIS and/or Other Registries.

8 Compensation Structure, Billing, and Payment

- 8.1 **Compensation Structures.** The Compensation Structure of either Buy-All or Netting Tariff as indicated in the Cover Sheet and further described in Section 2.2 of the Program Manual. The Compensation Structure cannot be modified, either before or after the system receives Approval to Energize from the utility.
- 8.2 Bill Credits and Payments to Tariff Payment Beneficiaries
 - 8.2.1 **Buy-All Tariff:** Payments for all Purchased Products shall occur on a quarterly basis. To the extent the customer elects to apply bill credits to the customers' onsite account or, in the case of State, Agricultural, or Municipal projects, to any Beneficial Accounts, bill credits will be applied on a monthly basis.
 - 8.2.2 A set percentage of the total compensation rate may be assigned to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary. Payments to such Tariff Payment Beneficiaries shall occur on a quarterly basis. Any remaining compensation shall be applied to the Customer of

Record's bill in the form of monetary (i.e., dollars, not kWh) credits applied to the Customer on the Customer's bill.

- 8.2.2.1 If the Customer of Record chooses to modify the percentage of the total compensation rate assigned to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary at any time after the project has executed a Tariff Agreement, an administrative fee, as noted in the most current version of the Program Manual, as may be amended from time to time, may be charged each time such request is made.
- 8.2.2.2 If a Bidder elects to provide direct payments to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary in the instance contemplated in Section 3.2.2 of the Program Manual, the Bidder must clearly identify the following: 1) the percentage of total compensation to be paid to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary, and 2) the percentage of total compensation to be paid to each of the Customers of Record associated with each existing revenue meter. One hundred (100) percent of the compensation can be allocated to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary.
- 8.2.3 **Netting Tariff:** The Total Incentive Payment will be divided between two compensation options i) a monetary on-bill credit that will be applied to the Customer of Record's EDC billing account for the Project Site to offset any customer, supply, and delivery charges on a monthly basis and ii) a quarterly cash payment provided to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary ("REC Payments").
 - 8.2.3.1 REC Payments shall be made on a quarterly basis to either the Customer of Record or to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary. One hundred (100) percent of the REC payments can be allocated to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary.
- 8.2.4 **Payments to Tariff Payment Beneficiary:** The Customer of Record must certify and approve any payments to be made to a Tariff Payment Beneficiary. If the Customer of Record chooses to redesignate the Tariff Payment Beneficiary at any time after the project has executed a Tariff Agreement, an administrative fee, as noted in the most current version of the Program Manual, as may be amended from time to time, may be charged each time such request is made.
- 8.2.5 If a Tariff payment results in a net bill credit to the Customer, the credit balance will be carried forward indefinitely until the end of the 20-year term as provided for in the EDC's terms and conditions.
 - 8.2.5.1 Customers may receive an On-Bill Credit Cash Out payment for any accrued Monetary Bill Credits at the end of the 20-year term.
 - 8.2.5.2 Such credits shall also be transferable in the event that the owner of the Facility changes.
 - 8.2.5.3 The EDCs will provide all Customers of Record who have received an On-Bill Credit Cash Out of \$600 or more in a calendar year with a 1099 tax form.
- 8.2.6 Eligibility for bill credits remains with the Project in the event that the Customer of Record at the Project Site changes. The new Customer of Record will become the Customer for purposes of the Program and will receive bill credits for the Project.

- 8.2.7 **Negative REC Payments.** In the event that a Bidder's REC price is negative, as indicated in the Cover Sheet, an invoice for negative REC payments will be issued to the Tariff Payment Beneficiary in March of each calendar year. Failure to pay such invoice in a timely manner will result in the following penalties:
 - 8.2.7.1 If the Tariff Payment Beneficiary misses their negative REC payment due date by more than six (6) months for three (3) consecutive years, the EDCs shall terminate the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
 - 8.2.7.2 The EDC's may charge a late payment penalty of up to fifty (50) percent of the missed negative REC payments for payments made more than six (6) months late.

8.3 **Beneficial Account Credits**

- 8.3.1 Pursuant to Section 3(a)(4) of Public Act 19-35, Projects for State Customers, Agricultural Customers, and Municipal Customers may be sized so as to not exceed the load of a Customer Host Account and up to 5 Beneficial Accounts, plus up to 5 additional non-state or non-municipal Beneficial Accounts if such Beneficial Accounts are critical facilities as defined in subdivision (2) of subsection (a) of section 16-243y of the general statutes, and are connected to a Microgrid. The EDCs will provide for monetary crediting in the form of bill credits ("Beneficial Account Credits") to Beneficial Accounts. The EDCs will allow the Customer Host to determine the allocation percentages for each of the Beneficial Accounts subject to the requirements outlined in Section 3.2 of the Program Manual by providing the required information to the respective EDC via the Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Form. To be eligible as Beneficial Accounts, accounts must meet all requirements set forth in Public Act 19-35. For non-state or non-municipal critical facilities to be designated as Beneficial Accounts, they must be physically connected to the same Microgrid as the Customer Host.²
- 8.3.2 Each Customer Host shall set credit allocation percentages for Beneficial Accounts, and each Beneficial Account shall set credit allocation percentages for each eligible individually numbered account, which may be reapportioned on an annual basis. Appendix C Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Guidelines in the Program Manual provides more details on the Beneficial Account allocation process.
- 8.4 **Payment Disputes**. If either Party disputes the amount paid to it by the other Party, it shall so notify the other Party in writing and such disputed amount shall be withheld by such other Party pending resolution of the dispute. Any undisputed amounts shall be paid when due. The paying Party shall be responsible to pay interest on any withheld amounts that are determined to have been properly billed, which interest shall be calculated in the same manner as interest on late payments under Section 8.6. Neither Party shall have the right to challenge any monthly bill nor to bring any court or administrative action of any kind questioning the propriety of any bill after a period of twenty-four (24) months from the date the bill was due.

14

² Refer to Appendix C - Beneficial Account Credit Allocation Guidelines in the Program Manual for further guidance regarding re-designation of Beneficial Accounts.

- 8.5 **Payment Method.** All payments shall be made in accordance with the Tariff-specific payment method(s) described in Article 8 herein. Payments to Tariff Payment Beneficiaries shall be made in accordance with the payment instructions in the Attachment 2: Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form.
- 8.6 **Interest on Late Payment.** All overdue payments hereunder shall bear interest from (and including) the due date to (but excluding) the date of payment at the Interest Rate.
- 8.7 **Taxes.** Customer shall pay or cause to be paid all taxes imposed by any government authority ("Governmental Charges") on or with respect to the Facility or production from the Facility arising prior to Delivery. The EDC shall pay or cause to be paid all Governmental Charges on or with respect to the Purchased Products at and after Delivery (other than ad valorem, franchise or income taxes that are related to the sale of the Purchased Products and are, therefore, the responsibility of the Customer). Nothing shall obligate or cause a Party to pay or be liable to pay any Governmental Charges for which it is exempt under the law. A tax shall not include any penalty or fines.

9 Performance Assurance

- 9.1 **Provision of Performance Assurance.** The required amount of Performance Assurance is twenty-five dollars (\$25) per kW (AC) of the nameplate capacity of the proposed Project. The Performance Assurance must be provided to the appropriate EDC at the time of Bid submission.
- Performance Assurance. Performance Assurance shall be returned to the current Tariff Payment Beneficiary, or in the event that a Tariff Payment Beneficiary is not elected, the current Customer only if one of the following conditions is met: (i) the selected project enters commercial operation in a timely fashion and begins producing energy consistent with the rules outlined in the Program Manual; (ii) the Project's eligibility under the tariff is terminated for failure to receive regulatory approval satisfactory in substance to the EDC; (iii) the Project's eligibility under the tariff is terminated due to a force majeure event; or (iv) the bid is not selected under the procurement for which the bid was submitted. For purposes of clarification, EDC has no obligation to return Performance Assurance if the Agreement is terminated due to an Event of Default by Customer or if the Bidder chooses not to move forward with a Bid after the Bid has been submitted.

10 Covenants, Representations and Warranties

- 10.1 **Customer Covenants, Representations and Warranties.** On and as of the Effective Date, and upon Delivery, Customer hereby covenants, represents and warrants to the EDC as follows:
 - 10.1.1 Customer has and, at all times during the Term will have, all necessary power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder;
 - 10.1.2 The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by Customer has been duly authorized by all necessary action and does not violate any of the terms or conditions of Customer's governing documents, or any contract to which it is a

- party, or any law, rule, regulation, order, judgment or other legal or regulatory determination applicable to Customer;
- 10.1.3 To the Customer's knowledge, there is no pending or threatened litigation, arbitration or administrative proceeding that materially adversely affects the Customer's ability to perform its obligations under the tariff;
- 10.1.4 The Tariff Payment Beneficiary is not Bankrupt and there are no proceedings pending or being contemplated by it or, to its knowledge, threatened against it which would result in it being or becoming Bankrupt;
- 10.1.5 Customer and Tariff Payment Beneficiary, as applicable, shall sell and Deliver and EDC shall purchase and receive all right, title, and interest in and to the energy, capacity, and RECs in accordance with the Tariff Agreement and the Terms and Conditions herein for the entire twenty (20) year term;
- 10.1.6 At the time of Delivery, Customer shall convey title to any and all of the Energy, capacity, and RECs Delivered to the EDC in accordance with the Tariff and Terms and Conditions.
- 10.1.7 The Energy and RECs must be free and clear of any and all liens or other encumbrances or title defects and Customer further represents that any and all of the Energy and RECs represent generation from a Facility that has been qualified by the Authority as eligible to produce RECs pursuant to the Renewable Portfolio Standard;
- 10.1.8 Upon each Delivery, Customer warrants to the EDC that (A) it has sold and transferred the Energy and RECs once and only once exclusively to the EDC; (B) the RECs and any other Environmental Attributes sold hereunder have not expired and have not been, nor will be sold, retired, claimed or represented as part of electricity output or sale, or used to satisfy any renewable energy or other carbon or renewable generation attribute obligations under the RPS or in any other jurisdiction; (C) that it has made no representation in writing or otherwise, that any third-party has received, or has obtained any right to, such RECs that are inconsistent with the rights being acquired by the EDC hereunder, including, but not limited to, any right to use the RECs to meet the renewable energy requirements in any other state or jurisdiction, or any other renewable energy program; and (D) the RECs, as applicable, meet statutory requirements as they existed as of the effective date;
- 10.1.9 If Customer's Facility has been awarded this Agreement based, in part, on any of the Bid Preferences applicable to the RFP for which the Project was selected, Customer covenants that the Facility has been constructed in accordance with the applicable Bid Preference criteria;
- 10.1.10 Customer warrants that as of the In-Service Date and continuing thereafter, the Facility will be qualified to produce Connecticut Class I Renewable Energy Credits that meet the requirements of the Program; and

- 10.1.11Customer covenants that, if they indicated at the time of Bid submission that additional load was expected to materialize attributable to transportation electrification (i.e., electric vehicles) and/or fuel switching (i.e., air source heat pumps), they will inform the Companies immediately and provide accompanying proof of installation when the associated beneficial electrification load materializes, but no later than five years from the In-Service Date.
- 10.1.12Customer covenants that, if they indicated at the time of Bid submission that the Project is a SAM Project with 100% of the State and/or Agricultural Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities, or a SAM Project with 100% of the Municipal Beneficial Accounts located in Distressed Municipalities and owned by a Distressed Municipality or Beneficial Accounts owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, all Beneficial Accounts must always be located in a Distressed Municipality or owned by a Distressed Municipality which is also paying for the Beneficial Accounts' electric service, as determined by the EDC. In the event that a municipality of a Beneficial Account indicated at the time of Bid submission is taken off the Distressed Municipality list, the Project may keep the same Beneficial Account(s) for the 20-year Tariff Term.
- 10.1.13Customer covenants that the Facility is constructed substantially as described in the Cover Sheet, including but not limited to (i) technology type, and (ii) Rooftop Project designation.
- 10.1.14Customer covenants that, if applicable, the Customer Host will maintain the original SAM designation (i.e. State, Agricultural, or Municipal) as designated on the Cover Sheet, throughout the Tariff Term.
- 10.2 **The EDC Covenants, Representations, and Warranties.** On, as of the Effective Date, and upon Delivery, the EDC hereby represents and warrants to Customer as follows:
 - 10.2.1 The EDC has, and at all times during the Term will have, all necessary power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder;
 - 10.2.2 The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the EDC has been duly authorized by all necessary action and does not violate any of the terms or conditions of the EDC's governing documents, or any contract to which it is a party, or any law, rule, regulation, order, judgment or other legal or regulatory determination applicable to the EDC;
 - 10.2.3 There is no pending or (to the EDC's knowledge) threatened litigation or administrative proceeding that materially adversely affects the EDC's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement; and
 - 10.2.4 The EDC is not Bankrupt and there are no proceedings pending or being contemplated by it or, to its knowledge, threatened against it which would result in it being or becoming Bankrupt.

11 Change to Customer of Record; Designation of Tariff Payment Beneficiaries; Assignment

- Customer to a new Customer of Record, if the Customer of Record changes at any point throughout the duration of the Tariff Term. The Customer Host must maintain the original SAM Designation (i.e., State, Agricultural, or Municipal) as designated at the time of Bid submission throughout the Tariff Term. When transferred, this Agreement shall be binding upon, shall inure to the benefit of, and may be performed by the transferee of the Customer, except that no transfer of this Agreement by Customer shall operate to release the Customer from any of its obligations under this Agreement unless the EDC (or its successors or assigns) consents in writing to the transfer and expressly releases the transferor from its obligations thereunder. Such transfer must be communicated to the EDC in writing at least thirty (30) days prior to such transfer becoming effective. In addition, the original Customer, new Customer of Record, and Tariff Payment Beneficiary shall sign and provide an updated Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form thirty days before the transfer is scheduled to occur.
- 11.2 **Designating Tariff Payment Beneficiaries.** Customers can designate a Tariff Payment Beneficiary to receive a portion of the Purchase Price for Buy-All systems and the Purchase Price for RECs for Netting Tariff systems. Such initial Tariff Payment Beneficiary must be designated at the time of Bid submission.
- 11.3 Changing Tariff Payee or Tariff Payment Allocation Percentage. Customers may submit a revised Tariff Payment Beneficiary Form once per calendar year. As part of this revision, the Customer may change the allocation of direct cash payments vs. monetary on-bill credits for Buy-All systems, as well as the Tariff Payment Beneficiary and/or any relevant payment information. An administrative fee, as noted in the most current version of the Program Manual, as may be amended from time to time, may be charged for any updates to the Tariff Payment Beneficiary forms.
- 11.4 **Permitted Assignment by the EDC.** The EDC shall have the right to assign this Agreement without consent of Customer in connection with any merger, consolidation, exchange of all of the common stock or other equity interests or other similar transactions involving the EDC that is approved by the Authority.
- 11.5 **Prohibited Transfers Assignments.** Any purported transfer or assignment of this Agreement not in compliance with the provisions of this Article 11 shall be null and void.

12 Regulatory Approval; Cost Recovery

- 12.1 **Failure to Obtain Regulatory Approval.** If the EDC notifies Customer that it has received an order from the Authority regarding this Agreement that is not acceptable either in form or substance to the EDC in its sole discretion, the EDC may terminate this Agreement within thirty (30) days after the date of the order. The EDC must provide notice of such termination to Customer in accordance with the provisions of 14. Upon such termination, neither Party shall have any further liability hereunder.
- 12.2 **EDC Cost Recovery.** The Parties recognize and agree that this Agreement and the amounts to be paid to Customer for Purchased Products hereunder, and the reasonable and prudently

incurred costs and fees incurred by the EDC associated with this Agreement, are premised upon Authority approval. If the Authority fails to authorize the EDC's full cost recovery of these reasonable and prudently incurred costs and fees, then the EDC may immediately terminate this Agreement.

13 Events of Default; Remedies

- 13.1 **Events of Default.** An "Event of Default" shall mean, with respect to a Party (a "Defaulting Party"), the occurrence of any of the following:
 - 13.1.1 If Customer, on behalf of or associated with the NRES Project, receives, has received, or seeks to receive, EDC ratepayer funded incentives or subsides, including, but not limited to, net metering, virtual net metering, Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act ("PURPA") tariffs, LREC/ZREC contracts, SCEF agreements, Public Act 18-50 tariffs other than those in this Program, any other contract or program of any kind in which an EDC purchases the Facility's energy, capacity, or renewable attributes, and grants or rebates from the Connecticut Green Bank and any of its predecessors or any successor agency or fund or the Conservation and Load Management Program (subject to the clarifications in Section 3.3.5 of the Program Manual);
 - 13.1.2 If Customer fails to satisfy any and all of the conditions set forth in the Tariff, including the Terms and Conditions contained herein;
 - 13.1.3 If the NRES Project is not In-Service within 3 years of the date of PURA approval of the Tariff award, unless an extension has been granted by PURA or the NRES ombudsperson;
 - 13.1.4 If the NRES Project is not In-Service for the entire term of the Tariff (20 years);
 - 13.1.5 If the NRES Project does not Deliver energy and/or RECs for the entire 20-year Tariff Term;
 - 13.1.6 If Customer fails to Deliver Energy and/or RECs from the Facility to the EDC for twelve (12) consecutive months, subject to PURA approval;
 - 13.1.7 If PURA, or its successor organization, rules a Program participant to be ineligible under the Tariff for any reason;
 - 13.1.8 If Customer fails to operate the Facility as approved in the EDC's RFP selection process and as ultimately indicated on the Cover Sheet, which includes, but is not limited to, differences in location, technology type, and/or Rooftop Project designation;
 - 13.1.9 If the Facility Size exceeds the statutory limits for a low emission or zero emission Project, as applicable;
 - 13.1.10 If the final In-Service Facility Size is greater than the approved as-Bid Facility Size plus five (5) percent;

- 13.1.11 If the final In-Service Facility Size falls outside of the size limits for the category in which the Project was Bid, this shall be allowed only if the following criteria are met: 1) the size category in which the Project ends up had a Price Cap that was higher than the original Project size category for the applicable solicitation and EDC; 2) the Purchase Price is below the highest selected Purchase Price in the size category in which the project ends up for the applicable solicitation and EDC; and 3) the Purchase Price remains the same for the Project.
 - 13.1.11.1 For Projects that do not meet the criteria in Section 13.1.11 hereof, any decrease that results in a Project size for a Project which falls outside of the size limits for the category in which the Project was Bid, subject to a five (5) percent variation shall result in immediate and automatic termination of the Project's eligibility under the Tariff.
- 13.1.12If a Party materially breaches any or all of its obligations as described in this Agreement and such breach is not cured within twenty (20) Business Days of written notice of such breach from the other Party;
- 13.1.13 If any representation or warranty or covenant made by a Party in 10 of this Agreement proves to have been misleading or false in any material respect when made;
- 13.1.14For Projects where the SAM Customer Host is not the Owner of the Project Site, if the EDCs determine that the SAM Customer Host does not have control of the Project Site, or an unconditional right granted by the Owner of the Project Site to acquire such control by the start of the Tariff Term, at any point during the solicitation process or Tariff Term, the SAM Customer Host may be removed from the Program and the Tariff Agreement may be terminated by the respective EDC; and/or
- 13.1.15 If a Party becomes Bankrupt.

13.2 **Remedies Upon Default.**

- 13.2.1 **Remedies.** Upon the occurrence and continuation of an Event of Default, the other Party (the "Non Defaulting Party") may (i) terminate this Agreement upon written notice to the Defaulting Party, (ii) withhold any payments due in respect of this Agreement to the extent of its damages pursuant to this Section 13.2.1, and/or (iii) exercise such remedies as provided in this Agreement. Both Parties hereby stipulate that the remedies set forth in this Section 13.2.1 are reasonable in light of the anticipated harm and the difficulty of estimation or calculation of actual damages, and each Party hereby waives the right to contest such payments as an unreasonable penalty.
- 13.2.2 **Suspension of Performance.** Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Notifying Party may, on notice to the other Party, suspend performance of its obligation to deliver and sell, or receive and purchase, as applicable, Energy and RECs until such Event of Default is cured; provided, however, that any suspension shall not extend the Delivery Term

period. Any such suspension shall be without prejudice to any remedy provided herein or otherwise available at law or in equity, including the right to subsequently terminate under Section 13.2.1.

13.2.3 Other EDC Remedies.

- 13.2.3.1 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.1, (i) this Agreement shall be deemed to have terminated automatically as of the date of such receipt, (ii) Customer shall forfeit its Performance Assurance to the EDC, and (iii) Customer shall promptly return any amounts to the EDC paid for any Energy and RECs under this Agreement subsequent to receipt of such grant or rebate.
- 13.2.3.2 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.3 (the NRES Project is not In-Service within 3 years of the date of PURA approval of the Tariff award, subject to potential a potential extension granted by PURA or NRES ombudsperson), this Tariff shall terminate immediately and automatically.
- 13.2.3.3 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.6, the EDC shall have the right to terminate this Agreement without further liability on the part of the EDC, by giving Customer fifteen (15) Business Days' notice.
- 13.2.3.4 With respect to a Customer default pursuant to Section 13.1.9, 13.1.10, and/or 13.1.11, this Tariff shall terminate immediately and automatically.

14 Notices and Contact Information

- 14.1 Any notice, demand, or request permitted or required under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be delivered in person, by prepaid overnight United States mail or by overnight courier service, return receipt requested, to a Party at the applicable address set forth in the Cover Sheet.
- 14.2 Notices by hand delivery shall be effective at the close of business on the day actually received, if received during receiving party's business hours on a Business Day, and otherwise shall be effective at the close of business on the next Business Day. Notice by overnight United States mail or overnight courier service shall be effective on the close of business on the next Business Day after such notice was sent.
- 14.3 Any correspondence related to the Performance Assurance should be sent to the Performance Assurance contact at the applicable address set forth in the Cover Sheet.
- 14.4 The notice, contact or accounting information specified in the Cover Sheet and in this 14 may be changed from time to time by written notice by either Party to the other Party without amendment of this Agreement However, such written notice shall not be used for the purposes of Article 11.

15 Force Majeure

15.1 **Force Majeure.** (a) Except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement, neither Party shall be liable to the other Party for failure or delay in the performance of any obligation under this Agreement during the Term if and to the extent that such delay or failure is due to a Force Majeure Event. The Party claiming Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of the occurrence thereof as soon as possible and shall use reasonable efforts to resume performance immediately. (b) In no event shall a claim of Force Majeure or a Force Majeure Event operate to extend the Tariff Term of this Agreement. (c) In the event of (i) a Force Majeure Event of twelve (12) consecutive months duration, or (ii) Force Majeure Events cumulatively totaling twelve (12) months, in which Customer fails to deliver any Energy and RECs from the Facility to the EDC, the EDC shall have the right to terminate this Agreement without further liability to the EDC, by giving Customer fifteen (15) Business Days written notice.

16 Limitation of Liability

16.1 WITH RESPECT TO ANY LIABILITY HEREUNDER, NEITHER CUSTOMER NOR THE EDC SHALL BE LIABLE TO THE OTHER FOR ANY CONSEQUENTIAL, INCIDENTAL, PUNITIVE, EXEMPLARY OR INDIRECT DAMAGES, LOST PROFITS, OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION DAMAGES, WHETHER BY STATUTE, IN TORT OR IN CONTRACT, UNDER ANY INDEMNITY PROVISION OR OTHERWISE.

17 Dispute Resolution

- 17.1 Except as otherwise expressly set forth herein, for any and all disputes or issues, the Parties shall refer to this Article 17. A Party must respond to the other Party's notice concerning a disputed issue within ten (10) Business Days of first notification unless otherwise specified in this Agreement.
- 17.2 Any Party may give the other Party notice of any dispute not resolved in the normal course of business ("Initial Notice"). A copy of the Initial Notice shall also be given to the Authority. Such Initial Notice shall include: (a) a statement of that Party's position and a summary of arguments supporting that position; and (b) the name and title of the executive who will be representing that Party and of any other person who will accompany the executive. Within five (5) Business Days after delivery of the Initial Notice, the receiving Party shall respond with: (a) a statement of that Party's position and a summary of arguments supporting that position; and (b) the name and title of the executive who will represent that Party and of any other person who will accompany the executive. Within fifteen (15) Business Days after delivery of the Initial Notice, representatives of both Parties and, at the Parties request, shall meet at a mutually acceptable time and place, and thereafter as often as they reasonably deem necessary, to attempt to resolve the dispute. All reasonable requests for information made by one Party to the other will be honored. All negotiations pursuant to this clause are confidential and shall be treated as compromise and settlement negotiations

- for purposes of applicable rules of evidence. If the Parties are unable to resolve the dispute within sixty (60) Business Days after the delivery of the Initial Notice, a Party may petition the Authority to initiate a proceeding to resolve the dispute. The Parties should report to the Authority any resolution of disputes agreed to by the Parties within five (5) Business Days of said agreement.
- 17.3 The Parties agree that all disputes or issues arising out of this Agreement shall be brought to the Authority for resolution of the dispute or issues as provided in this Article 17. The Parties waive their right to bring disputes or issues to any other forum except as provided in the Uniform Administrative Procedures Act, General Statutes of Connecticut § 4-166, et seq.(c).
- 17.4 **Allocation of Dispute Costs.** Each Party shall be responsible for its own legal fees, including but not limited to attorney fees. The Parties may, by written agreement signed by both Parties, alter any time deadline, location(s) for meeting(s), or procedure outlined herein. The procedure specified herein shall be the sole and exclusive procedure for the resolution of Disputes.
- 17.5 **Waiver of Jury Trial.** EACH PARTY WAIVES TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF, RESULTING FROM OR IN ANY WAY RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT.

18 Miscellaneous

- 18.1 **Records.** The Parties shall keep (or as necessary cause to be kept by their respective agents) for a period of at least six (6) years following the end of the Term such records as may be needed to afford a clear history of all deliveries of Energy and RECs pursuant to this Agreement. For any matters in dispute, the Parties shall keep the records related to such matters until the dispute is ended. This Section shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- Audit Rights. Customer and the EDC shall each have the right throughout the Term and for a period of six (6) years following the end of the Term, upon reasonable prior notice, to audit copies of relevant portions of the books and records of the other Party to the limited extent necessary to verify the basis for any claim by a Party for payment from the other Party or to determine a Party's compliance with the terms of this Agreement. The Party requesting the audit shall pay the other Party's reasonable costs allocable to such audit.
- 18.3 **Accounting Information.** Customer shall provide to the EDC, and in a timely fashion following its request, reasonably requested information that the EDC requires for its accounting analysis or Securities and Exchange Commission reporting purposes. The EDC agrees to treat any information that includes confidential information with the same degree of care that it accords its own confidential information.
- 18.4 **Site Access.** The EDC and its representatives shall have the right, but not the obligation, during business hours, upon reasonable notice to Customer, to visit and view the Facility site including, but not limited to, the purposes of verifying compliance with the Facility's description as provided in the Cover Sheet, and final Facility Size as of its In-Service Date. The EDC and Customer agree that it shall constitute a material breach by Customer to deny

- the EDC reasonable access to the site and the Facility and that such material breach shall constitute an Event of Default by Customer under Article 13.
- 18.5 **Amendment/Binding Effect.** This Agreement may not be amended, changed, modified, or altered unless such amendment, change, modification, or alteration is in writing and signed by both of the Parties to this Agreement and, with respect to amendments only, receive Regulatory Approval. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and shall be binding upon the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- 18.6 **Severability.** If any article, section, phrase or portion of this Agreement is, for any reason, held or adjudged to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, such article, section, phrase, or portion so adjudged will be deemed separate, severable and independent and the remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall not be invalidated or rendered illegal or unenforceable or otherwise affected by such adjudication, provided that the basic purpose of this Agreement and the benefits to the Parties are not substantially impaired.
- 18.7 **Entire Agreement.** This Agreement completely and fully supersedes all other understandings or agreements, both written and oral, including any term sheet or confirmation, between the Parties relating to the subject matter hereof.
- 18.8 **Waiver.** No delay or omission by a Party in the exercise of any right under this Agreement shall be taken, construed or considered as a waiver or relinquishment thereof, and any such right may be exercised from time to time and as often as may be deemed expedient. If any of the terms and conditions hereof are breached and thereafter waived by a Party, such waiver shall be limited to the particular breach so waived and is not deemed to waive any other breach hereunder.
- 18.9 **Governing Law; Venue; Waiver of Jury Trial.** This Agreement and the rights and duties of the Parties hereunder shall be governed by and shall be construed, enforced and performed in accordance with the laws of the State of Connecticut, without regard to principles of conflicts of law. Parties waive the right to a trial by jury. Any dispute arising out of this Agreement shall be governed by Section 17.3 of this Agreement.
- 18.10 **Headings.** The article and section titles in this Agreement are only for purposes of convenience and do not form a part of this Agreement and will not be taken to qualify, explain or affect any provision thereof.
- 18.11 **Indemnification.** Customer agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the EDC, and any of its Affiliates, directors, officers, employees, agents and permitted assigns, from and against all third party claims, losses, injuries, liabilities, damages, judgments, awards, fines, penalties, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements) incurred in connection with, arising out of, or alleged to arise out of any act or omission or event or circumstance caused by Customer or which is in any manner connected with the performance of this Agreement by Customer, except to the extent that such Claim may be attributable to the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the EDC. This indemnity shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement for the full statutory period allowable by applicable law.
- 18.12 **No Third Party Beneficiaries.** Nothing herein is intended to or should be construed to create any rights of any kind whatsoever in third persons not parties to this Agreement.

18.13 **Counterparts; Transmittal.** This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which is an original and all of which constitute one and the same instrument. Facsimile or electronic transmission of this Agreement shall constitute good and valid delivery.



TO: Board of Education Members

All FPS Staff

FROM: Dr. Zakia Parrish, Deputy Superintendent

DATE: May 17, 2024

SUBJECT: 2024 End of Year Schedule

The following is the schedule for the end of the school year:

Elementary Schools

Event Dat		Notes		
Regular Schedule June 3-11		Breakfast and lunch served		
Early Dismissal (1:40 p.m.) June 12		Breakfast and lunch served (Holland Hill dismissed at 12:55 p.m.)		
Early Dismissal (1:40 p.m.) June 13		Breakfast and lunch served (Holland Hill dismissed at 12:55 p.m.)		

Middle Schools

Event	Date	Notes		
Regular Schedule	June 3-11	Breakfast and lunch served		
Early Dismissal (12:40 p.m.)	June 12	Breakfast and lunch served		
Early Dismissal (12:40 p.m.)	June 13	Breakfast and lunch served		

High Schools: FLHS, FWHS, and WFC

Event	Date	Notes	
Exam Day - Day 3 Periods 2 and 4	June 7	Breakfast and lunch served FLHS/FWHS Breakfast 7-8:00 a.m., Lunch 11 a.m12:10 p.r WFC Breakfast: 8-8:15 a.m., Lunch 11:45 a.m12:15 p.m.	
Exam Day - Day 4 Periods 2 and 4	June 10	Breakfast and lunch served FLHS/FWHS Breakfast 7-8:00 a.m., Lunch 11 a.m12:10 p.m. WFC Breakfast: 8-8:15 a.m., Lunch 11:45 a.m12:15 p.m.	
Exam Day - Day 1 Periods 1 and 3	June 11	Breakfast and lunch served FLHS/FWHS Breakfast 7-8:00 a.m., Lunch 11 a.m12:10 p.m. WFC Breakfast: 8-8:15 a.m., Lunch 11:45 a.m12:15 p.m.	
Exam Day -Day 2 Periods 1 and 3	June 12	Breakfast and lunch served FLHS/FWHS Breakfast 7-8:00 a.m., Lunch 11a.m12:10 p.m WFC Breakfast: 8-8:15 a.m., Lunch 11:45 a.m12:15 p.m.	
Exam Make-Ups	June 13	No breakfast or lunch Students must make arrangements with their teachers to make up an exam	

Pre-Schools: ECC Warde and Stratfield

Event	Date	Notes	
Regular Schedule	June 3-11	June 7 last day for itinerant services	
PM Only	June 12	12:45p.m. – 3:15 p.m.	
AM Only	June 13	9:10 a.m. – 11:45 a.m.	

Secondary Schools End of Year Schedule

Wednesday, June 12 <u>Tomlinson Middle School</u>

Closing Exercises

9:30 a.m.

Fairfield Warde High School Large Gym

Thursday, June 13 <u>Fairfield Woods Middle School</u>

Closing Exercises

9:30 a.m.

Fairfield Warde High School Large Gym

Thursday, June 13 Roger Ludlowe Middle School

Closing Exercises

9:30 a.m.

Roger Ludlowe Middle School Large Gym

Thursday, June 13 <u>Fairfield Ludlowe High School Graduation</u>

6:00 p.m. at Taft Field Rain location: Large Gym

Thursday, June 13 <u>Fairfield Warde High School Graduation</u>

6:00 p.m. at Tetreau/Davis Field *Rain location: Large Gym*

Friday, June 7 Walter Fitzgerald Campus Graduation

12:00 p.m.

Walter Fitzgerald Campus

Last Day for Staff

Thursday, June 13 Last day of school for all 10 Month-

Teaching Staff

Thursday, June 13 Last day of school for all 10 Month-

Paraeducators

Thursday, June 13 Last day for all Social Workers and

School Psychologists

Thursday, June 13 Last day for Special Education Trainers

Wednesday, June 19 Last day for all 10 1/2 Month Secretarial

Staff

Thursday, June 20 Last day for all 10 1/2 Month School

Counselors

Thursday, June 20 Last day for all 10 Month Deans

2024 CLOSING EXERCISES / GRADUATION

SCHOOL	DAY	DATE	TIME	LOCATION
Fairfield Ludlowe High School	Thursday	June 13	6:00 p.m.	Fairfield Ludlowe High School – Taft Field
Fairfield Warde High School	Thursday	June 13	6:00 p.m.	Fairfield Warde High School – Tetreau/Davis Field
Walter Fitzgerald Campus	Friday	June 7	12:00 p.m.	Walter Fitzgerald Campus
Fairfield Woods Middle School	Thursday	June 13	9:30 a.m.	Fairfield Warde High School – Large Gym
Roger Ludlowe Middle School	Thursday	June 13	9:30 a.m.	Roger Ludlowe Middle School – Large Gym
Tomlinson Middle School	Wednesday	June 12	9:30 a.m.	Fairfield Warde High School – Large Gym
Burr Elementary School	Tuesday	June 11	2:00 p.m.	Gymnasium
Dwight Elementary School	Wednesday	June 12	9:30 a.m.	All Purpose Room
Holland Hill Elementary School	Wednesday	June 12	9:00 a.m.	Gymnasium
Jennings Elementary School	Tuesday	June 11	9:15 a.m.	Basketball Court – weather permitting Basketball Court on 6/10 - rain date
McKinley Elementary School	Wednesday	June 12	2:30 p.m.	Gymnasium
Mill Hill Elementary School	Tuesday	June 11	10:00 a.m.	Gymnasium
North Stratfield Elementary School	Tuesday	June 11	10:00 a.m.	Primary Blacktop – weather permitting Gymnasium - rain location
Osborn Hill Elementary School	Tuesday	June 11	9:30 a.m.	All Purpose Room
Riverfield Elementary School	Wednesday	June 12	9:30 a.m.	Blacktop in Front of Building - weather permitting Gymnasium - rain location
Sherman Elementary School	Wednesday	June 12	9:30 a.m.	Sherman Field – weather permitting Gymnasium - rain location
Stratfield Elementary School	Wednesday	June 12	12:00 p.m.	Stratfield Field – weather permitting Gymnasium - rain location

Fairfield Public Schools will reopen for the 2024-2025 school year with a full-day schedule on: *TUESDAY, AUGUST 27, 2024*